Structured Brown representability via concordance

Dmitri Pavlov

Department of Mathematics and Statistics, Texas Tech University https://dmitripavlov.org/

Abstract. We establish a highly structured variant of the Brown representability theorem: given a sheaf of spaces on the site of manifolds, we show that concordance classes of sections of this sheaf over a manifold are representable by homotopy classes of maps from this manifold into a unique classifying space, which is given by an explicit, easy-to-compute formula. Spaces can be replaced by simplicial groups, connective spectra, or any other higher algebraic structure given by a simplicial algebraic theory. We use this result to prove that concordance classes of functorial field theories (in the sense of Witten, Segal, Atiyah, and Freed) whose underlying bordism higher category satisfies an appropriate codescent condition are representable by a (unique) classifying space. As an added benefit, we can efficiently rederive a large variety of classical representability results: de Rham cohomology, singular cohomology, vector bundles, K-theory, Chern character as a morphism of E-infinity ring spectra, Quinn's model for cobordism, equivariant de Rham theory and equivariant K-theory, Haefliger structures, etc.

Contents

Introduction

Examples and applications

- 1. Differential forms
 - 1.1. Closed differential forms and the de Rham theorem
 - 1.5. Weil's de Rham descent theorem
 - 1.11. Equivariant de Rham cohomology
- 2. Singular cohomology
 - 2.1. Mapping cycles
 - 2.5. Local singular cochains
 - 2.10. Alexander–Spanier cohomology
- 3. Bundles
 - 3.1. Vector bundles with connection
 - 3.7. Virtual vector bundles and Simons–Sullivan structured vector bundles
 - 3.12. Superconnections
 - 3.17. The Chern–Weil homomorphism and Chern character
 - 3.19. Equivariant K-theory and the Atiyah–Segal completion theorem
- 4. Gerbes and higher gerbes
- 5. Total stacks of bundles and gerbes
- 6. Liftings, Hirsch-Mazur, and Kirby-Siebenmann
 - 6.1. Basic theory
 - 6.6. Smooth tangential structures
 - 6.9. Hirsch–Mazur theory
 - 6.11. Kirby–Siebenmann theory
- 7. Field theories and factorization algebras
 - 7.1. Groupoids of stacks
 - 7.3. Field theories
 - 7.7. Factorization algebras
- 8. Bordism
 - 8.1. Thom spectra
 - 8.5. Madsen–Tillmann spectra

Representability of concordified stacks

9. Representability of concordified stacks of spaces

- 10. Simplicial spaces
- 11. Weak equivalences of simplicial spaces
- 12. Sources other than smooth manifolds
- 13. Targets other than spaces
- 14. Homotopy groups and higher fundamental groupoids of concordance spaces

Acknowledgments

References

Introduction

The classical Brown representability theorem shows that a contravariant functor from the homotopy category of pointed CW-complexes to the category of pointed sets is representable if and only if it is half-exact, i.e., sends coproducts to products and homotopy pushouts to weak pullbacks (meaning only the existence condition for pullbacks is satisfied). Heller established a variant of this result: a contravariant functor from the homotopy category of CW-complexes to the category of sets that admits a group structure is representable if and only if it is half-exact. The representing space is always unique up to a homotopy equivalence, and we refer to it as the *classifying space*.

Although this theorem is a powerful result, it suffers from a substantial defect: the proof of representability uses an inductive cellular construction, so there is no explicit formula to compute the classifying space. For instance, if we apply the theorem to the functor that sends a connected pointed CW-complex Xto the pointed set of isomorphism classes of *n*-dimensional vector bundles over X, there is no simple way to deduce that the resulting classifying space is weakly equivalent to BO(*n*). In contrast, our result gives a simple formula for the classifying space that immediately yields BO(*n*) in this situation.

Another disadvantage is that an algebraic structure on the values of the functor does not immediately give rise to a corresponding algebraic structure on the classifying space. For instance, finite-dimensional vector bundles over X form a groupoid equipped with two monoidal structures (direct sum and tensor product) that commute up to a coherent homotopy. We refer to such a structure as an E_{∞} -rig (i.e., a ring without negative elements). However, the Brown representability theorem does not allow us to deduce that the classifying space $\prod_{n\geq 0} BO(n)$ is also an E_{∞} -rig. In contrast, our result shows that any algebraic structure present on the values of the original functor is inherited by its classifying space. In particular, this immediately equips $\prod_{n\geq 0} BO(n)$ with a structure of an E_{∞} -rig. Allowed algebraic structures include anything that can be specified using algebraic theories (alias Lawvere theories) and their homotopy coherent analogs, and includes spaces without additional structures, ∞ -groups, ∞ -monoids, E_{∞} -rigs and E_{∞} -rings, connective spectra, algebras over ∞ -operads, connective modules over connective ring spectra, E_{∞} -spaces, connective chain complexes, connective dg-modules over a connective dga. The connectivity assumptions are essential here, without them the result fails, as explained in Remark 13.3.

A third important point of distinction concerns the domain of the functor. Just like Heller, we do not require our spaces to be pointed or connected. More importantly, the requirement that the functor is defined for all CW-complexes and continuous maps between them is often too restrictive. For instance, one would like to show that the de Rham cohomology functor is representable by applying the main theorem to the functor that sends a smooth manifold X to the nth de Rham cohomology of X, an abelian group. However, we need X to be a smooth manifold for this. Kreck and Singhof in [HCTM] established a variant of Brown's representability theorem in the context of stable homotopy theory: any sequence of contravariant functors from the homotopy category of manifolds to abelian groups equipped with a sequence of Mayer-Vietoris connecting homomorphisms is induced by a unique (up to a weak equivalence) spectrum. In their result manifolds (and their maps) can be either smooth, PL, or topological. Our setup is similar, but we work in the context of unstable homotopy theory, which, however, includes connective spectra, as explained above.

In order to allow for the above improvements, we must use a more refined input data instead of the one usually used in the Brown representability theorem. Consider the following examples:

- a smooth manifold X is sent to the nth de Rham cohomology of X, i.e., closed differential n-forms on X modulo exact forms;
- a space X is sent to the nth singular cohomology of X, i.e., singular n-cocycles modulo exact n-cochains;
- a smooth manifold X is sent to the set of equivalence classes of vector bundles with connection modulo isomorphisms that ignore connections;

In all cases the resulting set is constructed as a set of equivalences classes of certain objects. Although it might not be immediately obvious, all three equivalences relations can be described in a uniform abstract fashion as *concordance*. Given a sheaf F on the site of smooth manifolds, two sections a and b of F over X (i.e., elements or points in F(X)) are *concordant* if there is a section c of F over $X \times \mathbf{R}$ whose pullbacks to $X \times 0$ and $X \times 1$ are a and b respectively. For instance, two closed differential n-forms a and b on a smooth manifold X are concordant if there is a closed differential n-form c on $X \times \mathbf{R}$ whose pullbacks to $X \times 0$ and $X \times 1$ are equal to a respectively b. As shown in Proposition 1.2, a concordance exists if and only if the form a - b is exact. In the same vein, two vector bundles V and W with connections over X are concordant

if there is a vector bundle with connection over $X \times \mathbf{R}$ whose fibers over $X \times 0$ and $X \times 1$ are isomorphic (via a connection-preserving map) to V and W, and such an equivalence amounts to V and W becoming isomorphic after we discard the connections.

We will revisit these examples in more detail in $\S1.1$ and $\S3.1$. Now we state the main definition and theorem.

Definition 0.1. Suppose $F: \operatorname{Man}^{\operatorname{op}} \to \operatorname{sSet}$ is a simplicial presheaf. We define the *concordance stack*

$$\mathcal{C}F := (X \mapsto \operatorname{hocolim}_{n \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} F(\mathbf{\Delta}^n \times X)),$$

where X is a smooth manifold. The simplicial set $\mathfrak{C}F := \mathcal{C}F(\mathrm{pt})$ is the concordance space of F. We have a natural comparison map

$$\mathcal{C}F(X) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F),$$

see Definition 9.3 for details. (Here $\mathfrak{C}X \simeq \operatorname{Sing}(X)$, so

$$\operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F) \simeq \operatorname{Map}(\operatorname{Sing}(X), \mathfrak{C}F) \simeq \operatorname{Sing}\operatorname{Map}(X, |\mathfrak{C}F|),$$

where the right Map denotes the internal hom in the category of compactly generated topological spaces.)

Theorem 0.2. Suppose $F: Man^{op} \to sSet$ is a simplicial presheaf that satisfies the homotopy descent property. The natural comparison map

$$\mathcal{C}F(X) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F)$$

is a weak equivalence. Used in 1.5*, 3.17*, 7.5*.

Remark 0.3. If we take the induced map on the connected components, the left side CF(X) becomes F[X], the set of concordance classes of sections of F over X, whereas the right side becomes $[X, \mathfrak{C}F]$, the set of homotopy classes of maps from X to $\mathfrak{C}F$. Madsen and Weiss in [Mumford] prove this result for the special case of sheaves of sets. We generalize their result by allowing sheaves of spaces instead of sets, and by considering the mapping space instead of the set of homotopy classes of maps.

Remark 0.4. As mentioned above, one can replace the target category of simplicial sets by any *homotopy* variety, see Theorem 13.1 for details. Bunke, Nikolaus, and Völkl in [DiffSpec] prove this statement when X is compact and the target is a stable ∞ -category. We do not allow arbitrary stable ∞ -categories as a target, and indeed, for noncompact X the main theorem is false in such generality, as explained in Remark 13.3.

Remark 0.5. Similarly, the source category of smooth manifolds can be replaced by topological or PLmanifolds, CW-complexes or polyhedra, or even arbitrary topological spaces if we use numerable covers, see §12.

We emphasize that Theorem 0.2 not only establishes representability, like the Brown representability theorem, but also gives a convenient explicit formula to compute $\mathfrak{C}F$, namely $\mathfrak{C}F = \operatorname{hocolim}_{n \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} F(\mathbf{\Delta}^n)$. This formula enables us to establish a relation between differential-geometric constructions (such as differential forms and connections) and homotopy-theoretic constructions (such as Eilenberg–MacLane spaces and topological K-theory spectra), and allows us to easily prove (or reprove in classical examples) various representability results, as demonstrated by numerous examples in the first part of this article.

Summary. We summarize the differences between our result and classical Brown-style representability theorems as follows.

- Our input data is a sheaf of spaces (possibly equipped with an algebraic structure) on the site of smooth manifolds. In contrast, a typical input to a Brown-style representability theorem would be a presheaf (not a sheaf) of sets of the form $X \mapsto F[X]$, e.g., concordance classes of the above sheaf.
- The only property of the input data that needs verification is the sheaf property, which is usually (with some exceptions) manifestly clear for geometric reasons when applied to inputs typically used in the construction (e.g., for differential forms and vector bundles) or a priori true by definition (e.g., for bundle gerbes, which are constructed as the sheafification of a certain presheaf). In contrast, the analogous

properties for Brown-style representability theorems typically require additional work to establish (e.g., the Mayer–Vietoris sequence for de Rham cohomology).

- Known Brown-style representability results only allow for a very limited range of algebraic structures on spaces: pointed objects and groups. In contrast, our result allows the input data to be equipped with an arbitrary algebraic structure, and this structure is carried over to the classifying space.
- Our result gives an explicit formula for the classifying space: $\mathfrak{C}F = \operatorname{hocolim}_{n \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} F(\Delta^n)$, which makes it easy to compute and manipulate such spaces. In contrast, the classical formulations use an inductive cellular construction to construct the classifying space, which prevents us from doing such things.

Outline. The paper is divided into two parts. The first part uses the main theorem as a black box to discuss a variety of applications, including de Rham cohomology in several of its incarnations, singular cohomology, various flavors of K-theory, cobordism, as well as the less classical examples of Haefliger structures, factorization algebras, etc. We also sketch the original motivation for this paper, the representability of concordance classes of (nontopological) quantum field theories, but a full proof of this will appear elsewhere. The second part contains the proof of main theorem. Our tools are sheaf- and homotopy-theoretic, and depend on a variety of tools, including homotopy (co)limits, explicit descripting of weak equivalence using sphere fillings, partitions of unity, etc.

Prerequisites. We assume familiarity with basic homotopy theory, including simplicial sets and their homotopy (co)limits, Quillen model categories, and elementary theory of smooth manifolds, including smooth partitions of unity. Some familiarity with homotopy descent might be helpful, but we review all the necessary definitions.

Notation and conventions. We use the prefix ∞ - or the adjectives "homotopy" or "derived" to refer to homotopy-invariant constructions in any model for ∞ -categories, e.g., model categories. All ∞ -categories used in this paper are presentable, in particular, they can be (and are) presented by combinatorial model categories. However, except for examples our proofs are model-independent, so any other model can be used, such as quasicategories or relative categories. Throughout the paper we work extensively with functors of the form $\operatorname{Man}^{\operatorname{op}} \to T$, where Man is a small site of manifolds. Except for Theorem 13.1, our target category is the relative category of spaces, which we present using simplicial sets with the Kan–Quillen model structure. When we want to emphasize that we are working with the strict 1-categorical model, we refer to such functors as *presheaves*. On the other hand, when we want to emphasize that we are working with them in a model-independent fashion, we use the term *prestack*. Finally, by a *stack* we mean a prestack that satisfies the homotopy descent condition. One can use other models for prestacks, such as Grothendieck fibrations in simplicial sets over Man, in place of presheaves, see Heuts and Moerdijk [LeftFib] for an overview of the relevant model structure and two different Quillen equivalences to simplicial presheaves. The category of simplicial spaces with weak equivalences given by maps whose realization is a weak equivalence of spaces is denoted sSp.

Examples and applications

1 Differential forms

1.1. Closed differential forms and the de Rham theorem Used in I.0*.

This section considers one of the most elementary examples of an input to the main theorem, the sheaf of closed differential *n*-forms for some $n \ge 0$.

We start our analysis by identifying the concordance relation on closed *n*-forms.

Proposition 1.2. Two closed differential *n*-forms on a smooth manifold X are concordant if and only if they differ by an exact form. Hence, concordances classes of closed differential *n*-forms on X are in bijection with the *n*th de Rham cohomology of X. Used in 1.0° , 1.3° , 3.17° .

Proof. Given closed differential *n*-forms ψ and ω on X, together with a concordance c, which is a closed *n*-form on $X \times \mathbf{R}$, we construct an (n-1)-form χ on X such that $d\chi = \psi - \omega$. We set $\chi = \int_{X \times [0,1] \to X} c$, where the integrand c is restricted to $X \times [0,1] \subset X \times \mathbf{R}$. By the fiberwise Stokes theorem (see Greub, Halperin, and van Stone [CCC], Chapter VII, Problem 4(iii)), we have $d\chi = \int_{X \times [0,1] \to X} dc + (-1)^{n+1}(-\psi + \omega)$. Since dc = 0, the first term vanishes, and adjusting the sign of χ as necessary, we see that $d\chi = \psi - \omega$. In the other direction, if we are given χ , then we can construct c as the form $(1 - t)p^*\psi + tp^*\omega - dt \wedge p^*\chi$. The first two terms interpolate between ψ and ω , ensuring that we have a concordance of desired type. The last term pulls back to zero when restricted to $X \times 0$ or $X \times 1$ and ensures that the form is closed.

Proposition 1.3. For any $n \ge 0$ there is a canonical weak equivalence $\mathfrak{C}\Omega_{n}^{n} \to K(\mathbf{R}, n)$.

Proof. Eilenberg–MacLane spaces are uniquely determined by the property of having a unique nonvanishing homotopy group. The homotopy groups of $\mathfrak{C}\Omega^n_{\rm cl}$ can be computed using Proposition 14.2 as the pointed concordance classes of closed differential *n*-forms over \mathfrak{S}^k . A minor subtlety arises from the fact that concordance classes are pointed, which amounts to requiring the pullback of the form to the basepoint of \mathfrak{S}^k to be 0, which is a vacuous condition unless n = 0. Similarly, concordances over \mathfrak{S}^k must pull back to the zero form. By Proposition 1.2, concordance classes of closed *n*-forms on \mathfrak{S}^k for n > 0 are in bijection with the *n*th de Rham cohomology of \mathfrak{S}^k , which completes the proof in this case. For n = 0 we see directly that $\mathfrak{C}\Omega^0_{\rm cl} = \mathbf{R}$ as a discrete abelian group.

Corollary 1.4. The *n*th de Rham cohomology is representable by $K(\mathbf{R}, n)$, i.e., is canonically isomorphic to the *n*th ordinary cohomology with real coefficients.

1.5. Weil's de Rham descent theorem

In this section we elaborate on the previous example and show how the machinery of concordances allows us to recover Weil's de Rham descent theorem [deRham], which states that the prestack Ω that sends a smooth manifold S to the real cochain complex $\Omega^{\bullet}(S)$ of smooth differential forms on S is a stack.

The target category T is the category of nonnegative real chain complexes equipped with quasiisomorphisms. (Of course, one can obtain statements for simplicial sets or spectra by applying the Dold–Kan or Eilenberg–MacLane functors, both of which preserve homotopy limits.) For this choice of target, $C\Omega_{cl}^n(S)$ can be computed (by presenting the realization as the totalization of a bicomplex, for example) as the complex $\Omega_{cl}^n(S) \leftarrow \Omega_{cl}^n(S \times \Delta^1) \leftarrow \Omega_{cl}^n(S \times \Delta^2) \leftarrow \cdots$ with the differentials given by alternating sum of restrictions to individual faces.

Proposition 1.6. There is a canonical weak equivalence of prestacks $C\Omega_{cl}^n \to \Omega^{\leq n}$, where $\Omega^{\leq n}(S) = \Omega_{cl}^n(S) \leftarrow \Omega^{n-1}(S) \leftarrow \cdots \leftarrow \Omega^0(S)$. Used in 1.12*, 4.5*.

Remark 1.7. An interesting observation to be made here is that this construction recovers the chain complex of differential forms from *closed* differential forms and their concordances.

Proof. The morphism $\Omega_{cl}^n(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^{n-k}(S)$ is given by the fiberwise integration (pushforward) with respect to the projection $S \times \Delta^k \to S$, where the integral is taken over the compact interiors (affine coordinates are nonnegative) of Δ^k . For k = 0 nothing happens, so we indeed land in closed forms in this case. That this is a chain map is precisely the content of the fiberwise Stokes theorem for the case of smooth simplices.

The map $\Omega^{n-k}(S) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \mathbf{\Delta}^k)$ in the other direction is constructed by pulling back along $S \times \mathbf{\Delta}^k \to S$ and taking the product with the translation invariant closed form on $\mathbf{\Delta}^k$ that integrates to 1.

and taking the product with the translation invariant closed form on Δ^k that integrates to 1. By construction, the composition $\Omega^{n-k}(S) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^{n-k}(S)$ is the identity map. The other composition $\Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^{n-k}(S) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k)$ is homotopic to the identity map via the chain homotopy $\Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^{k+1})$ that can be constructed explicitly. The chain homotopy condition requires the sum of the compositions of $\Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k)$ and $\Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^{k-1}) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k)$ to be equal to the difference of the identity map and the composition $\Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k) \to \Omega^{n-k}(S) \to \Omega^n_{\rm cl}(S \times \Delta^k)$.

Corollary 1.8. The prestack $\Omega^{\leq n}$ is a stack.

Proof. The previous proposition proved that $\Omega^{\leq n}$ is weakly equivalent to $C\Omega_{cl}^n$. Our main theorem says that the functor C preserves stacks and Ω_{cl}^n is a sheaf of sets. Hence, $\Omega^{\leq n}$ is a stack of nonnegative chain complexes concentrated in degree 0.

Corollary 1.9. (Weil's Čech–de Rham descent theorem.) The prestack $\Omega = (S \mapsto \Omega^0(S) \to \Omega^1(S) \to \cdots)$ of real *cochain* complexes is a stack. Used in 1.12*.

Proof. This follows immediately from the previous corollary: take the homotopy truncation $\Omega^{\leq n}$ of Ω and use the fact that a morphism of real cochain complexes is a quasiisomorphism if and only if its homotopy truncation above any level is a quasiisomorphism of *chain* complexes (with the reversed grading) and the fact that the homotopy truncation functor at any level preserves homotopy limits.

Recall that the Eilenberg–MacLane functor H can be upgraded to a functor (a zigzag of Quillen equivalences) from cdgas (commutative differential graded algebras) to HR-algebras, i.e., E_{∞} -ring spectra equipped with a morphism from the E_{∞} -ring spectrum HR.

Corollary 1.10. (E_{∞} de Rham theorem.) For a smooth manifold S there is a natural weak equivalence of E_{∞} -algebras over HR

$$\operatorname{H}(\Omega(S)) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\Sigma^{\infty}\mathfrak{C}S, \operatorname{H}\mathbf{R}),$$

where $H(\Omega(S))$ is the Eilenberg-MacLane E_{∞} -ring spectrum of the real cdga of differential forms on S. Equivalently, there is a natural weak equivalence of real cdgas

$$\Omega(S) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{C}S, \mathbf{R}),$$

where the latter term denotes the cdga of real singular cochains on S. Used in 1.12*.

Proof. The forgetful functor from real cdgas to real cochain complexes creates (i.e., preserves and reflects) homotopy limits. Thus $S \mapsto \Omega(S)$ is a stack of real cdgas because its underlying prestack of real cochain complexes satisfies descent by the above corollary. Furthermore, Ω is concordance-invariant. The representability of concordance-invariant stacks immediately implies the desired result.

1.11. Equivariant de Rham cohomology Used in 3.19*.

The purpose of this section is to illustrate that the main theorem produces interesting results not only for representable stacks (i.e., manifolds), but also for other stacks, e.g., quotients by group actions.

Consider a smooth manifold X with an action of a Lie group G. Apart from the traditional stacky quotient $X/\!\!/G$ we also consider the *connection quotient* $X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G$, defined as $(\operatorname{TBun}_{G}^{\nabla} \times X)/\!\!/G$. There is a canonical map $X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G \to X/\!\!/G$, which becomes a weak equivalence after applying \mathfrak{C} , as follows from the homotopy cocontinuity of \mathfrak{C} and the contractibility of $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{TBun}_{G}^{\nabla}$.

In the terminology of Definition 7.22 in Freed and Hopkins [CWFAHT], the stack $X /\!\!/ \nabla G$ is called the simplicial Borel quotient and is denoted $(X_G)_{\nabla}$.

Theorem 7.28 in Freed and Hopkins [CWFAHT] shows that $\operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/^{\nabla} G, \Omega)$ is quasiisomorphic (or even isomorphic, assuming the mapping space is computed individually for each degree) to the Weil model for the *G*-equivariant cohomology of *X*, i.e., the basic subcomplex of $\Omega(X, \operatorname{Kos} g^*)$ with the differential $d_X + d_K$, with d_X being the de Rham differential and d_K the Koszul differential defined below. Here $\operatorname{Kos} g^* = \Lambda g^* \otimes \operatorname{Sym} g^*$ is the Koszul complex of g^* , with the differential $d_K(\Lambda^1 g^*) = \text{Sym}^1 g^*$ and $d_K(\text{Sym}^1 g^*) = 0$. A *basic* form is a *G*-invariant form that vanishes under the substitution of any vector field coming from g.

The equivariant de Rham theorem (see, for example, Theorem 2.5.1 in Guillemin and Sternberg [SSEdRT]) states that the basic subcomplex is weakly equivalent to the mapping space Map (X_G^h, \mathbf{HR}) . (One either has to apply the Dold–Kan functor to the basic subcomplex or its inverse to the mapping space, so that the weak equivalence makes sense.) Here X_G^h denotes the homotopy quotient of X by G, as a space, which we know is weakly equivalent to $\mathfrak{C}(X/\!\!/G)$.

Combined together, these two results tell us that the real cochain cdga $\operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G,\Omega)$ is weakly equivalent to $\operatorname{Map}(X_G^h, \operatorname{H}\mathbf{R})$. (Equivalently, we can work with $\operatorname{E}_{\infty}$ -algebras over $\operatorname{H}\mathbf{R}$.) Here we offer a simple proof of this result that does not rely on the above theorems.

Equivariant de Rham theorem 1.12. For any smooth manifold X with an action of a Lie group G, there is a natural weak equivalence of E_{∞} -algebras over HR

$$\operatorname{H}(\operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/^{\vee} G, \Omega)) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\Sigma^{\infty} X^h_G, \operatorname{H} \mathbf{R}).$$

Equivalently, there is a natural weak equivalence of real cochain cdgas

$$\operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/ {}^{\vee}G, \Omega) \to \operatorname{Hom}(X_G^h, \mathbf{R}),$$

where the latter term denotes the cdga of real singular cochains on X_G^h .

Proof. The same argument as in 1.10 (the functor that forgets E_{∞} -structures creates homotopy limits) allows us to get rid of E_{∞} -structures, and the same argument as in 1.9 (quasiisomorphisms of cochain complexes are detected on their homotopy truncations in all degrees) allows us to further reduce the problem to the case of Ω_{cl}^n and $K(\mathbf{R}, n)$ instead of Ω and $H\mathbf{R}$. Using Corollary , we deduce that the canonical map $Map(X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G, \mathcal{C}\Omega_{cl}^n) \to Map(\mathfrak{C}(X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G), \mathfrak{C}\Omega_{cl}^n)$ is a weak equivalence. Finally, $\mathcal{C}\Omega_{cl}^n$ is weakly equivalent to $\Omega^{\leq n}$ (by 1.6) and $\mathfrak{C}(X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G)$ is weakly equivalent to X_G^h , which completes the proof.

Remark 1.13. The above construction can be used to *define* the equivariant de Rham complex even if one knows nothing about the Weil model.

2 Singular cohomology

2.1. Mapping cycles

In this section we explain how singular cohomology can be recovered from a certain presheaf of abelian groups. The construction resembles Voevodsky's *presheaves with transfers*. The smooth manifold version of this idea was developed by Michael Weiss under the name of *mapping cycles* in [HWS].

We start by constructing a category MC enriched in abelian groups, whose objects are manifolds and MC(M, N) is the abelian group given by the evaluation at M of the sheafification of the presheaf of abelian groups on M that sends an open subset U of M to the free abelian group on the set of maps from U to N. Concretely, a mapping cycle from M to N is given by an open cover U of M and a compatible U-family of formal sums (with signs) of maps of the form $U_i \to N$.

The identity map $\mathbf{Z} \to \operatorname{Map}(M, M)$ sends 1 to the identity map $M \to M$ (for the singleton cover of M). The composition $\operatorname{Hom}(M, N) \otimes \operatorname{Hom}(L, M) \to \operatorname{Hom}(L, N)$ is the unique bilinear map canonically extended from the generators of the corresponding presheaves, where it is defined as the composition of maps of manifolds.

The ordinary category of manifolds admits a functor into MC (after we discard the abelian group structure) by sending a map $M \to N$ of manifolds to itself, considered now as an element of the sheafification using the singleton cover of M. The representable presheaves MC(-, N) are sheaves (of abelian groups) for any manifold M, i.e., the site MC equipped with the standard topology of open covers is subcanonical.

The following proposition is a tautological consequence of the formula $\mathfrak{C}F = \operatorname{diag} F(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet})$ combined with the fact that the presheaf used to define $\operatorname{MC}(M, N)$ is already a sheaf when M is cartesian, so $\operatorname{MC}(M, N)$ is the free abelian group on maps $M \to N$ in this case. Thus, substituting $M = \mathbf{\Delta}^n$ we get the *n*th term of the singular chain complex of N. Of course, there is nothing special about \mathbf{Z} here: one can replace abelian groups with R-modules for any ring R, recovering singular R-chains. **Proposition 2.2.** For any manifold N we have $\mathfrak{CMC}(-, N) = \mathbb{Z}[\operatorname{Sing} N] \simeq \Omega^{\infty}(\operatorname{HZ} \wedge N)$. In particular, $\mathcal{CMC}(-, N)(M) =: \mathcal{CMC}(M, N) \simeq \operatorname{Map}(M, \Omega^{\infty}(\operatorname{HZ} \wedge N))$ is the bivariant homology-cohomology theory associated to the Eilenberg-MacLane spectrum (of the integers, or, more generally, any ring).

Corollary 2.3. For any manifold N the nth singular homology group of N is canonically isomorphic to the abelian group of pointed concordance classes of MC(-, N) over \mathbf{S}_*^n . Equivalently, $H_n(N) \cong \ker(MC[\mathbf{S}^n, N] \to MC[\text{pt}, N] = H_0(N)) \cong \operatorname{coker}(MC[\text{pt}, N] \to MC[\mathbf{S}^n, N])$, where [-] as usual denotes concordance classes (with respect to the first argument in this case). Informally, $H_n(N) \cong [\mathbf{S}^n, N]/[\text{pt}, N]$.

Substituting $N = \mathbf{S}^n_*$ and using the fact that $\mathbf{Z}[\operatorname{Sing} \mathbf{S}^n_*] \simeq K(\mathbf{Z}, n)$ is the *n*th Eilenberg–MacLane space, we obtain the following result.

Corollary 2.4. For any manifold M the *n*th singular cohomology group of M is canonically isomorphic to the abelian group of pointed concordance classes of $MC(-, \mathbf{S}^n_*) = coker(MC(-, pt) \to MC(-, \mathbf{S}^n))$ over M. Informally, $H^n(M) \cong [M, \mathbf{S}^n]/[M, pt]$.

2.5. Local singular cochains

In this section we review a more traditional approach to singular cohomology via singular cochains. As before, we work with manifolds, but the exposition below applies equally well to topological spaces. One difficulty in applying our main theorem directly is that singular cochains on X do not form a sheaf with respect to X. We are therefore led to the following definition, which fixes this problem. Throughout this section we fix a ring of coefficients k, which we suppress in our notation.

Definition 2.6. The *local singular cochain complex* C^{\bullet} for a commutative ring k sends a manifold X to the degreewise sheafification of the singular cochain complex of X with coefficients in k.

Remark 2.7. Concretely, a local singular *n*-cochain on X is an equivalence class of singular cochains on X, where two cochains c_1 and c_2 are equivalent if there is an open neighborhood U of the diagonal $X \subset X^{n+1}$ such that c_1 and c_2 coincide on any singular simplex $s: \Delta^n \to X$ such that for any (n + 1)tuple $x \in (\Delta^n)^{n+1}$ we have $s(x) \in U$, i.e., the singular simplex s is "small" with respect to the open neighborhood U. In particular, the closedness condition is local, so C_{closed}^n is a sheaf of abelian groups, in fact, it is the sheafification of the presheaf of closed singular *n*-cochains.

Proposition 2.8. There exists a natural quasi-isomorphism

$$\mathcal{C}(C^n_{\text{closed}})(X) = (C^n_{\text{closed}}(X) \leftarrow C^n_{\text{closed}}(\mathbf{\Delta}^1 \times X) \leftarrow C^n_{\text{closed}}(\mathbf{\Delta}^2 \times X) \leftarrow \cdots)$$
$$\to (C^n_{\text{closed}}(X) \leftarrow C^{n-1}(X) \leftarrow C^{n-2}(X) \leftarrow \cdots.$$

Proof. In chain degree k we have a map $C^n_{\text{closed}}(\Delta^k \times X) \to C^{n-k}(X)$ given by the pushforward map f_* (here $f: \Delta^k \times X \to X$ is the projection) in singular cohomology, defined as follows. The value of f_*c on some singular simplex $\sigma: \Delta^{n-k} \to X$ is defined to be the pairing of $\sigma^*c \in C_{\text{closed}}(\Delta^k \times \Delta^{n-k})$ on the fundamental class of $\Delta^k \times \Delta^{n-k}$. More precisely, σ^*c is defined using some open cover U of $\Delta^k \times \Delta^{n-k}$, and we choose a subdivision of the compact part of $\Delta^k \times \Delta^{n-k}$ so that each simplex is subordinate to U. The pairing does not depend on the choice of the subdivision: any two subdivisions have a common refinement, so it suffices to show that the value of the pairing does not change when we subdivide a single simplex, which we can assume to be contained within some U_i . The fact that σ^*c is closed on U_i then completes the argument. This we have defined a map f_* in each chain degree. It commutes with the differential

Proposition 2.9. We have $\mathfrak{C}C^n_{\text{closed}}(k) \simeq K(k, n)$.

Proof. The functor \mathfrak{C} sends any sheafification morphism to a weak equivalence. Thus in the computation of $\mathfrak{C}C^n_{\text{closed}}(k)$ we can use closed singular *n*-cochains instead of closed local singular *n*-cochains.

2.10. Alexander-Spanier cohomology

The construction in the previous section is closely related to the Alexander–Spanier cohomology. Indeed, the only difference between a local singular cochain and an Alexander–Spanier cochain is that in the latter case we replace a singular simplex with its ordered tuple of vertices.

Definition 2.11. The Alexander–Spanier cochain complex $AS^*(k)$ for a commutative ring of coefficients k sends a manifold X to the degreewise sheafification of the cochain complex

3 Bundles

3.1. Vector bundles with connection Used in I.0*.

In this section we work with either real or complex vector bundles. The notation GL(n) denotes the Lie group $GL(\mathbf{R}, n)$, respectively, $GL(\mathbf{C}, n)$ and End(n) the Lie monoid $End(\mathbf{R}^n)$, respectively, $End(\mathbf{C}^n)$.

We concentrate our attention on two stacks, both of which are constructed by applying the nerve functor to the strictification of some Grothendieck fibration in groupoids over manifolds. The stack Vect is constructed from the Grothendieck fibration of vector bundles and isomorphisms, whereas $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}$ is constructed from vector bundles with connection and connection-preserving isomorphisms.

As in the section on closed differential forms, we start by identifying the concordance relation on vector bundles, with or without connection.

Proposition 3.2. Two vector bundles are concordant if and only if they are isomorphic. Two vector bundles with connection are concordant if and only if they are isomorphic after discarding the connection.

Proof. We start by constructing concordances from isomorphisms. The trivial concordance solves the problem in the case without connections. Connections on a vector bundle form an affine space whose associated vector space is the space of connection 1-forms. Given two connections ∇_1 and ∇_2 on X, a concordance between them can be constructed as $p^*\nabla_1 + t(\nabla_2 - \nabla_1)$, where $p: X \times \mathbf{R} \to X$ is the projection map, the summand $p^*\nabla_1$ is a connection on $X \times \mathbf{R}$, and $t(\nabla_2 - \nabla_1)$ is a connection 1-form on $X \times \mathbf{R}$. In the opposite direction, given a concordance between two vector bundles (possibly with connection), we construct an isomorphism between them by choosing a connection if necessary, and taking the parallel transport isomorphism along the path [0, 1] in each fiber.

Proposition 3.3. There is a canonical weak equivalence $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect} \to \coprod_{n\geq 0} \operatorname{BGL}(n)$. In particular, the latter space classifies isomorphism classes of vector bundles. Here $\operatorname{BGL}(n)$ denotes the classifying space of the simplicial group given by the singular simplicial set of $\operatorname{GL}(n)$, or, equivalently, the topological group $\operatorname{GL}(n)$. Used in 3.16*.

Proof. There are no morphisms between vector bundles of different dimensions, so we can work one dimension at a time. The formula for \mathfrak{C} gives \mathfrak{C} Vect = hocolim_{$n \in \Delta^{op}$} Vect(Δ^n). We have natural weak equivalence Vect(Δ^n) \to BC^{∞}(Δ^n , GL(n)) (all vector bundles on Δ^n are trivial). Therefore,

$$\mathfrak{C}$$
Vect $\simeq \operatorname{hocolim}_{n \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} \operatorname{BC}^{\infty}(\Delta^n, \operatorname{GL}(n)).$

Using the homotopy cocontinuity of B we transform this into $B \operatorname{hocolim}_{n \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} C^{\infty}(\Delta^n, \operatorname{GL}(n))$, and the inner homotopy colimit is nothing but the singular simplicial set of $\operatorname{GL}(n)$, which completes the proof.

Remark 3.4. A purely grammatical adjustment of the above proofs shows that $\mathfrak{C}Bun_G \simeq BG$, where BG is the classifying space of G taken with its topology and Bun_G is the stack of principal G-bundles and their isomorphisms.

The case of $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}$ can be reduced to that of $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect}$. Both spaces turn out to be weakly equivalent, but only one of them can be used in the Chern–Weil machine to construct the Chern character, as we explain later.

Proposition 3.5. There is a weak equivalence $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla} \simeq \coprod_{n>0} \operatorname{BGL}(n)$. Used in 3.16*.

Proof. It suffices to show that the forgetful morphism $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla} \to \operatorname{Vect}$ is mapped to a weak equivalence $\mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla} \to \mathfrak{C}\operatorname{Vect}$ by the functor \mathfrak{C} . There is a weak equivalence from $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(\mathbf{\Delta}^k)$ to the nerve of the groupoid whose objects are connections on the trivial vector bundle with fiber \mathbf{R}^n and morphisms are connection-preserving isomorphism. Thus the set of objects is $\Omega^1(\mathbf{\Delta}^k, \operatorname{End}(n))$ for all $n \geq 0$ and the set of all morphisms with a fixed source of dimension n is $\operatorname{Map}(\mathbf{\Delta}^k, \operatorname{GL}(n))$, which acts on the source 1-form by gauge transformations, i.e., $\alpha \cdot h = h^{-1}(dh) + h^{-1}\alpha h$. Consider the morphism

$$\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(\mathbf{\Delta}^k) \to \operatorname{Vect}(\mathbf{\Delta}^k) = \operatorname{B}\operatorname{Map}(\mathbf{\Delta}^k, \operatorname{GL}(n))$$

that forgets the 1-form. As we vary k, the resulting morphism of simplicial objects in simplicial sets is a *homotopical acyclic Kan fibration*, meaning that it satisfies the homotopical analog of the sphere filling condition: given a square diagram of simplicial objects in simplicial sets of the form

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \partial \Delta^n & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{Vect}^{\nabla}(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}) \\ & & & \downarrow \\ & & \downarrow \\ \Delta^n & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{B}\operatorname{Map}(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}, \operatorname{GL}(n)) \end{array}$$

together with a levelwise homotopy between the two compositions, we can find a diagonal arrow such that both triangles commute up to a levelwise homotopy and the composition of these homotopies is itself homotopic to the original homotopy. In our case this boils down to proving that any 1-form over $\partial \Delta^n$ can be extended to a 1-form over Δ^n . Indeed, such a 1-form can be constructed by affine interpolation with bump functions (here we use the fact that End(n) is a real vector space). A crucial property of homotopical acyclic Kan fibrations is that their realization is a weak equivalence, see Theorem 4.4 in Mazel-Gee [MIC], which completes the proof.

Remark 3.6. The case of principal *G*-bundles with connection is completely analogous. (Recall that the groupoid of *n*-dimensional vector bundles with connection is equivalent to the groupoid of principal GL(n)-bundles with connection.) The relevant stacks are obtained by stackifying the corresponding prestacks of *trivializable* objects. For (trivializable) principal *G*-bundles we take $S \mapsto BC^{\infty}(S,G)$, For (trivializable) flat *G*-bundles we take $S \mapsto C_{lc}^{\infty}(S,G)$. For (trivializable) principal *G*-bundles we take $S \mapsto C_{lc}^{\infty}(S,G)$. For (trivializable) principal *G*-bundles with connection we send *S* to the nerve of the groupoid whose objects are elements of $\Omega^1(S,g)$ (here *g* is the Lie algebra of *G*), the set of all morphisms with a given source $\alpha \in \Omega^1(S,g)$ is $C^{\infty}(S,G)$, the target of such a morphism *h* is $\alpha \cdot h = h^*\theta + \operatorname{Ad}_{h^{-1}} \alpha$, where θ is the Maurer–Cartan form of *G*. (For matrix groups like $\operatorname{GL}(n)$ we recover the expression $h^{-1}(dh) + h^{-1}\alpha h$ used above.) Using an argument identical to the one in the previous paragraph (with *g*-valued forms in place of $\operatorname{End}(n)$ -valued ones), we get a weak equivalence $\mathfrak{CBun}_G^{\nabla} \simeq B(\mathfrak{C}G)$, where $B(\mathfrak{C}G)$ is simply the usual classifying space of the Lie group *G*. Used in 5.0*.

3.7. Virtual vector bundles and Simons-Sullivan structured vector bundles

We now extend the above result to the case of virtual vector bundles, obtaining a smooth refinement of the spectra ko and ku. Fix a functorial model K for the homotopy group completion of E_{∞} -semirings (i.e., E_{∞} -monoids in E_{∞} -spaces with the smash product), the result being an E_{∞} -ring, i.e., a connective ring spectrum. For example, one can take the left derived functor of the left Quillen functor induced by the morphism RSpan \rightarrow GrRSpan of simplicial algebraic theories, as defined in §8.2 of Cranch [InfAlgTh]; as explained in §6.8 there, vector spaces can be organized into an algebra over RSpan.

Definition 3.8. The prestack of simplicial sets $VVect_{pre}^{\nabla}$ sends a manifold S to the homotopy group completion of the groupoid of vector bundles with connection over S and connection-preserving isomorphisms. The stack $VVect^{\nabla}$ is the stackification of $VVect_{pre}^{\nabla}$. Its sections are *virtual vector bundles with connection*. The pair ($VVect_{pre}$, VVect) is defined similarly.

Proposition 3.9. The concordance space of VVect^{∇} (or VVect) is the connective E_{∞} -ring spectrum of real K-theory ko (respectively complex K-theory ku).

Proof. The morphism $\operatorname{VVect}_{\operatorname{pre}}^{\nabla}(\Delta^{\bullet}) \to \operatorname{VVect}^{\nabla}(\Delta^{\bullet})$ induces a weak equivalence after realization. Indeed, $\operatorname{VVect}_{\operatorname{pre}}^{\nabla}(\Delta^{\bullet})$ can be computed explicitly as $\mathbf{Z} \times \operatorname{hocolim}_m \operatorname{BMap}(\Delta^{\bullet}, \operatorname{GL}(m)) = \operatorname{Map}(\Delta^{\bullet}, \mathbf{Z} \times \operatorname{hocolim}_m \operatorname{BGL}(m))$, which consists of maps that globally factor through some finite stage of the homotopy colimit. After stackification we get maps that locally factor through some finite stage. The weak equivalence criterion boils down to proving that any section over Δ^k whose restriction to $\partial \Delta^k$ comes from some finite stage n, itself comes from some finite stage up to a concordance. Indeed, consider the open cover that defines the given section over Δ^k . We can choose a finite subcover of the interior part of Δ^k . After increasing n we may now assume that the restriction to the interior comes from a finite stage. The standard trick with a smooth retraction of Δ^k onto $\partial \Delta^k$ (with corners appropriately smoothened) provides the desired lift and concordance. The homotopy group completion functor preserves homotopy colimits, so we can compute the realization of $\operatorname{VVect}_{\operatorname{pre}}^{\nabla}(\Delta^{\bullet})$ as the homotopy group completion of the realization of $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(\Delta^{\bullet})$. The latter was found to be $\coprod_{n\geq 0} \operatorname{BGL}(n)$ above, and its homotopy group completion is by definition the connective $\operatorname{E}_{\infty}$ -ring spectrum ko (respectively ku).

Corollary 3.10. Homotopy classes of maps from a manifold X to ko (respectively ku) are in bijection with concordance classes of real (respectively complex) virtual vector bundles with (or without) connection. This correspondence preserves the abelian group structure on both sides.

Remark 3.11. There is a canonical morphism $VVect^{\nabla} \to \pi_0 K(Struct)$, where Struct denotes the sheaf of *structured vector bundles* defined by Simons and Sullivan, who prove that the right side is the differential K-theory functor \hat{K}^0 . Thus it is reasonable to expect that $VVect^{\nabla}$ supplies a homotopy coherent version of this construction. Indeed, in a forthcoming work with Alex Kahle [Cocycles] we show that imposing the equivalence relation of *geometric concordance* on $VVect^{\nabla}$ recovers the differential K-theory *space* (as opposed to a single group). Geometric concordances are defined as concordances for which the Chern–Simons form vanishes, and the latter makes sense in the presence of any morphism of stacks; the Chern–Weil morphism recovers the ordinary Chern–Simons form.

3.12. Superconnections

Quillen's *superconnections* give another model for K-theory classes that turns out to be more flexible for many geometric applications.

Definition 3.13. Denote by Ω the commutative super algebra of differential forms on X (the grading being degree mod 2) and by ΩW , where W is a $\mathbb{Z}/2$ -graded (i.e., super) vector bundle the Ω -module $\Omega \otimes_{\Omega_0} W$ of W-valued differential forms on X. A superconnection ∇ on a super vector bundle V is an odd derivation $\nabla: \Omega \operatorname{End}(V) \to \Omega \operatorname{End}(V)$ of Ω -modules, where $\operatorname{End}(V)$ denotes the super algebra of endomorphisms of V.

Remark 3.14. For a fixed manifold X, the superconnections on X and their isomorphisms form a symmetric monoidal groupoid $\operatorname{SVect}^{\nabla}(X)$ with respect to the direct (Whitney) sum. Equipped with pullbacks, $\operatorname{SVect}^{\nabla}$ is a stack of symmetric monoidal groupoids.

Remark 3.15. Superconnections on X form a torsor over the odd part of $\Omega \operatorname{End}(V)$, which we denote $(\Omega \operatorname{End}(V))^{\operatorname{odd}}$.

Proposition 3.16. We have $\mathfrak{CSVect}^{\nabla} \simeq \mathfrak{CSVect} \simeq \coprod_{a,b>0} \mathrm{BGL}(a) \times \mathrm{BGL}(b).$

Proof. The canonical map $\mathfrak{CSVect}^{\nabla} \to \mathfrak{CSVect}$ is a weak equivalence by the same reasoning as in Proposition 3.5. The space \mathfrak{CSVect} is a disjoint union of its components corresponding to super vector bundles of fixed super dimension a|b, where $a \ge 0$ and $b \ge 0$ are arbitrary. Using the fact that over Δ^n all bundles are trivial, such a component can be computed as $\operatorname{hocolim}_{n\in\Delta^{\operatorname{op}}} C^{\infty}(\Delta^n, \operatorname{GL}(\mathbf{R}^{a|b}))$. Maps from Δ^n only see the reduced part of $\operatorname{GL}(\mathbf{R}^{a|b})$, which is $\operatorname{GL}(a) \times \operatorname{GL}(b)$. An argument identical to the one in Proposition 3.3 completes the proof.

3.17. The Chern-Weil homomorphism and Chern character

The Chern–Weil homomorphism is a morphism of stacks of symmetric monoidal groupoids

$$\operatorname{CW}:\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}\to\Omega_{\operatorname{cl}}^{\operatorname{ev}},\qquad (V,\nabla)\mapsto\exp(\operatorname{curv}(\nabla))$$

from the symmetric bimonoidal groupoid of complex vector bundles with connection equipped with the direct sum and tensor product to the abelian group of closed differential forms of (nonhomogeneous) even degree equipped with the addition and exterior multiplication. (As usual, we have a choice where to place the factor $2\pi i$ and signs; we elect to place it with the coefficients, so instead of integers we use the *Tate integers* $\mathbf{Z}(k) := (2\pi i)^k \mathbf{Z}$.) The source and target can be interpreted as stacks of \mathbf{E}_{∞} -rig spaces, i.e., spaces equipped with homotopy coherent addition (without inverses) and multiplication that distribute in a homotopy coherent fashion. A convenient model is supplied by algebras over a simplicial algebraic theory,

see §6.8 in Cranch [InfAlgTh]. (In our case the left side is 1-truncated and the right side is 0-truncated.) This enables us to apply Theorem 0.2 in its full algebraic generality and obtain a morphism of stacks of E_{∞} -rig spaces

$$\coprod_k \mathrm{BGL}(k) \simeq \mathfrak{C}\mathrm{Vect}^{\nabla} \to \mathfrak{C}\Omega_{\mathrm{cl}}^{\mathrm{ev}} \simeq \bigvee_n \mathrm{K}(\mathbf{R}, 2n).$$

We suppress a lot of additional structure in this formulation, for example, we could equip both sides with an action of $\mathbb{Z}/2$ (complex conjugation on the left and $(-1)^n$ acting on $K(\mathbb{R}, 2n)$ on the right) and the map would be $\mathbb{Z}/2$ -equivariant. This formulation also makes it easy to see the Chern–Simons form: a concordance of vector bundles with connections over X yields a concordance of the corresponding Chern–Weil forms, so by Proposition 1.2 specifies a Chern–Simons form whose differential equals the difference of the corresponding Chern–Weil forms. Similarly, higher concordances induce higher Chern–Simons forms.

We summarize our observations in the following result.

Proposition 3.18. The functor \mathfrak{C} applied to the Chern–Weil homomorphism CW yields the (unstable) Chern character

$$\coprod_k \mathrm{BGL}(k) \to \bigvee_n \mathrm{K}(\mathbf{R}, 2n)$$

Further applying the homotopy group completion functor (see §8.2 in Cranch [InfAlgTh]) yields the Chern character map as a morphism of E_{∞} -ring spectra:

$$\mathrm{BU}\times\mathbf{Z}\to\bigvee_n\mathrm{K}(\mathbf{R},2n)$$

There is a similar diagram for $\operatorname{Vect}_{\mathbf{B}}^{\nabla}$ and $\operatorname{BO} \times \mathbf{Z}$.

3.19. Equivariant K-theory and the Atiyah-Segal completion theorem

In this section we explain how the Atiyah–Segal completion theorem naturally fits within the realm of concordances. The basic setup is identical to that of §1.11: we have a manifold X with an action of a Lie group G. As described there, two quotients $X/\!\!/^{\nabla}G$ are naturally associated to it.

Proposition 3.20. The space $\operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/G, \operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla})$ is naturally weakly equivalent to the nerve of the groupoid of *G*-equivariant vector bundles with connection over *X*. Analogous statements hold for vector bundles without connection, flat vector bundles, and their virtual cousins. Likewise for principal bundles (with or without connection or flat).

Proof. Recall that $X/\!\!/G$ is the homotopy colimit of the simplicial diagram $k \in \Delta^{\mathrm{op}} \mapsto G^k \times X$. The mapping space $\operatorname{Map}(-, \operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla})$ turns this homotopy colimit into the corresponding homotopy limit. Since $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}$ is valued in homotopy 1-types, it is enough to look at terms in degree 0, 1, and 2. We get the homotopy limit $\operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(X) \rightrightarrows \operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(G \times X) \rightrightarrows \operatorname{Vect}^{\nabla}(G \times G \times X)$. The first term gives us the underlying vector bundle with connection, the second term gives us the action of G, and the third term ensures that it is associative.

Corollary 3.21. The canonical comparison map

$$\alpha: \operatorname{Map}(X/\!\!/ G, \operatorname{VVect}^{\nabla}) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}(X/\!\!/ G), \mathfrak{C}\operatorname{VVect}^{\nabla}) = \operatorname{Map}(X_G^h, \operatorname{ku})$$

induces the Atiyah–Segal completion map on π_0 .

Proof. The left side was identified above with the equivariant K-theory of X and the right side is the K-theory of the homotopy quotient of X as a space.

4 Gerbes and higher gerbes

We now turn our attention to higher bundle gerbes with connection. Take an abelian group A, typically A = U(1) or $A = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Also fix $n \ge 0$, the value n = 0 will give us smooth A-valued functions, n = 1 corresponds to principal A-bundles, and n = 2 will give us classical bundle A-gerbes. We shifted the index n by 1 compared to the classical notation in order to better stress the relationship to classifying spaces and the cohomological degree.

Definition 4.1. Fix $n \ge 0$ and an abelian Lie group A with a Lie algebra g. We construct three stacks as the stackification of the corresponding prestack of connective chain complexes, whose value on a smooth manifold S is specified below.

- For the stack $\operatorname{Grb}_n^{\nabla}(A)$ of bundle (n-1)-gerbes with connection we take the Deligne complex $\Omega^n(S,g) \leftarrow \Omega^{n-1}(S,g) \leftarrow \cdots \leftarrow \Omega^1(S,g) \leftarrow \operatorname{C}^{\infty}(S,A).$
- For the stack $\operatorname{Grb}_n^{\flat}(A)$ of flat bundle (n-1)-gerbes we replace the initial term $\Omega^n(S,g)$ with $\Omega_{cl}^n(S,g)$.
- For the stack $\operatorname{Grb}_n(A)$ of bundle (n-1)-gerbes (without connection) we take the smooth A-valued functions shifted by n, i.e., $\operatorname{C}^{\infty}(S, A)[n]$.

Remark 4.2. The A-valued Deligne complex is the g-valued de Rham complex truncated above degree n, but with 0-forms replaced by A-valued functions and the 0th differential $C^{\infty}(S, A) \to \Omega^{1}(S, g)$ computed as the tangent map of $S \to A$. In fact, one can make sense of A-valued differential forms for any abelian Lie group A, which gives us the above complex.

Remark 4.3. For flat bundle (n-1)-gerbes one can also take the locally quasiisomorphic prestack

$$C_{lc}^{\infty}(S, A)[n] = C^{\infty}(S, \operatorname{Map}(\mathrm{pt}, A))[n],$$

i.e., locally constant A-valued functions shifted to degree n. In other words, flat gerbes with band A are equivalent to gerbes with band Map(pt, A), the underlying discrete group of A.

Remark 4.4. The classical theory of bundle gerbes is recovered when we take A = U(1) and $g = i\mathbf{R}$, the *imaginary numbers*, which are noncanonically isomorphic to \mathbf{R} . We could also treat complex gerbes with connection by replacing $i\mathbf{R}$ and U(1) with \mathbf{C} and \mathbf{C}^{\times} . For $A = g = \mathbf{R}$ (or any real vector space V) one recovers the (V-valued) de Rham complex, i.e., bundle (n-1)-gerbes with connection are simply (V-valued) differential *n*-forms.

Proposition 4.5. For any abelian group A we have $\mathfrak{C}Grb_n^{\nabla}(A) \simeq \mathfrak{C}Grb_n(A) \simeq B^n\mathfrak{C}A$ and $\mathfrak{C}Grb_n^{\flat}(A) \simeq B^n\operatorname{Map}(\mathrm{pt}, A)$.

Proof. For Grb_n the computation is the same as for vector bundles. Indeed, $\operatorname{Grb}_n(\Delta^m)$ can be computed as $\operatorname{B}^n \operatorname{C}^{\infty}(\Delta^m, A)$ and a similar argument gives us the space $\operatorname{B}^n \mathfrak{C}A$. For $\operatorname{Grb}_n^{\nabla}$ the homotopy colimit of the resulting simplicial diagram can be computed as the totalization of the corresponding bicomplex of normalized chains, whose term in bidegree (k, l) is $\Omega^{n-k}(\Delta^l, g)$ if k < n and $\operatorname{C}^{\infty}(\Delta^l, A)$ if k = n. As shown in 1.6, for a fixed k < n the corresponding complex $\Omega^{n-k}(\Delta^{\bullet}, g)$ is exact and for k = n we get a complex $\operatorname{C}^{\infty}(\Delta^{\bullet}, A)$ that presents $\mathfrak{C}A$. Thus the totalization is the chain complex that presents $\operatorname{B}^n\mathfrak{C}A$. In other words, smooth bundle gerbes with or without connection have the same classifying space, as expected.

Remark 4.6. It is easy to construct an explicit chain homotopy equivalence from the above totalization to A[n]. Nonzero terms live in bidegrees (n - k, k), where for k > 0 we have maps $\Omega^k(\Delta^k, g) \to A$ give by integration over the compact part of Δ^k and applying the exponential map $g \to A$, whereas for k = 0 we simply take the identity map. The constructed map is nothing but the *higher holonomy map*. It can then be extended to a chain homotopy in a familiar fashion.

5 Total stacks of bundles and gerbes

In this section we explore examples that construct a smooth refinement of the notion of the total space of a principal bundle or a bundle (n-1)-gerbe. The statements of this section were suggested to the author by Urs Schreiber.

Given a Lie group G, consider the universal principal G-bundle with connection $\operatorname{TBun}_G^{\nabla} \to \operatorname{Bun}_G^{\nabla}$. Freed and Hopkins [CWFAHT] denote this morphism by $E_{\nabla}G \to B_{\nabla}G$. Recall that $\operatorname{TBun}_G^{\nabla}$ is weakly equivalent to the sheaf of 1-forms valued in the Lie algebra of G. Furthermore, the value of $\operatorname{Bun}_G^{\nabla}$ on any geometric simplex can be computed as the groupoid of trivializable principal G-bundles with connection defined in Remark 3.6 because any principal G-bundle on Δ^n is trivial.

Likewise, given an abelian Lie group A, we can define the universal bundle (n-1)-gerbe with connection $\mathrm{TGrb}_n^{\nabla}A \to \mathrm{Grb}_n^{\nabla}A$, whose base $\mathrm{Grb}_n^{\nabla}A$ is the stackification of the prestack of A-valued Deligne complexes (i.e., *n*-truncated differential forms with values in the Lie algebra of A, with 0-forms replaced by smooth A-valued functions) and whose total stack $\mathrm{TGrb}_n^{\nabla}A$ is the stack of differential *n*-forms valued in the Lie algebra of A, which one should think of as trivialized bundle (n-1)-gerbes with band A.

Even more generally, one could consider a Lie ∞ -group G and define the universal principal G-bundle with connection. We recover the above examples when G is an ordinary Lie group or $G = B^{n-1}A$ respectively, where B denotes delooping in stacks of E_{∞} -spaces.

Proposition 5.1. Consider a smooth manifold X and an arbitrary morphism $X \to \operatorname{Bun}_G^{\nabla}$, which classifies a principal G-bundle with connection over X. Consider the homotopy pullback diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} T & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{TBun}_G^{\nabla} \\ \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ X & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{Bun}_G^{\nabla}. \end{array}$$

The stack T is the *total stack* of the principal G-bundle with connection classified by the map $X \to \operatorname{Bun}_G^{\nabla}$. The concordance space functor sends this square to the homotopy pullback square

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathfrak{C}T & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{E}\mathfrak{C}G \\ \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ \mathfrak{C}X & \longrightarrow & \mathrm{B}\mathfrak{C}G. \end{array}$$

Here $\mathfrak{C}X$ is simply the underlying homotopy type of X, $\mathbb{E}\mathfrak{C}G \to \mathbb{B}\mathfrak{C}G$ is the usual universal principal Gbundle in the sense of homotopy theory, the map $\mathfrak{C}X \to \mathbb{B}\mathfrak{C}G$ classifies the underlying topological bundle, and $\mathfrak{C}T$ is the total space of that bundle, understood as a homotopy type in the traditional sense. The above remains true if G is replaced by $\mathbb{B}^{n-1}A$ for an abelian Lie group A, $\mathbb{B}un^{\nabla}$ and $\mathbb{T}Bun^{\nabla}$ are replaced by Grb_n^{∇} and TGrb_n^{∇} , and principal G-bundles are replaced by bundle (n-1)-gerbes with band A.

Proof. We claim that the morphism $\mathcal{R}TBun_G^{\nabla} \to \mathcal{R}Bun_G^{\nabla}$ (here $\mathcal{R}F = F^{\Delta^{\bullet}}$ is the concordance resolution, see) is a homotopical Kan fibration, meaning that it satisfies the homotopical analog of the horn filling condition: given a square diagram of simplicial objects in simplicial sets (in fact, groupoids) of the form

together with a levelwise homotopy between the two compositions, we can find a diagonal arrow such that both triangles commute up to a levelwise homotopy and the composition of these homotopies is itself homotopic to the original homotopy. This boils down to saying that a trivialized principal *G*-bundle with connection over \mathbf{A}_k^n together with a principal *G*-bundle with connection over \mathbf{A}_k^n that extends it to the whole simplex admits an extension of the trivialization to the whole simplex. If we use the presentations of $\mathrm{TBun}_G^{\nabla}(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet})$ and $\mathrm{Bun}_G^{\nabla}(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet})$ identified above, this amounts to saying that the zero 1-form over \mathbf{A}_k^n can be extended to the zero 1-form over $\mathbf{\Delta}^n$, which is tautologically true. For the statement about bundle (n-1)-gerbes it suffices to replace 1-forms valued in the Lie algebra of *G* with *n*-forms valued in the Lie algebra of *A*.

6 Liftings, Hirsch–Mazur, and Kirby–Siebenmann

6.1. Basic theory

Consider a morphism $p: E \to B$ of stacks. Given a morphism $f: X \to B$ of stacks, we are interested in the *stack of liftings of* f, which is defined as the homotopy pullback of $\operatorname{Hom}(X, E) \to \operatorname{Hom}(X, B) \leftarrow \operatorname{pt}$, where the right map is induced by f.

To obtain a formula for the concordance stack of the stack of liftings of f, we impose an additional condition on $E \to B$: we require it to be a fiber ∞ -bundle with a typical fiber V. This means that there is an effective ∞ -epimorphism $U \to B$ such that the base change of $E \to B$ with respect to $U \to B$ is equivalent to the projection $U \times V \to U$. For more details, see Definition 4.1 in Nikolaus, Schreiber, and Stevenson [Principal].

Recall that although the concordification functor preserves finite homotopy products, it does not necessarily preserve homotopy pullbacks. The following proposition offers a partial remedy for this.

Proposition 6.2. The concordification functor preserves homotopy pullbacks of stacks, where one of the maps is an effective ∞ -epimorphism.

Proof. It suffices to show that the concordance resolution of a hypercover $H \to X$ is a homotopy Kan fibration. This follows immediately from the fact that any morphism $\Lambda_k^n \to H$ factors through some representable M.

Corollary 6.3. The concordification of a V-fiber ∞ -bundle is a $\mathcal{C}V$ -fiber ∞ -bundle. In particular, the concordance space has a typical fiber $\mathcal{C}V$.

Corollary 6.4. The concordification of a *G*-principal ∞ -bundle is a *CG*-principal ∞ -bundle. In particular, the concordance space has a typical fiber $\mathfrak{C}G$.

Corollary 6.5. Given a *G*-principal ∞ -bundle $E \to B$ and a morphism $f: X \to B$, the concordification of the stack of liftings of f to E can be computed as the homotopy pullback of $\operatorname{Hom}(X, CE) \to \operatorname{Hom}(X, CB) \leftarrow$ pt. In particular, the concordance space of liftings is either empty or a torsor over $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}G)$.

6.6. Smooth tangential structures

In this section the word "manifold" can mean smooth, PL, or topological manifold, and $\operatorname{Aut}(n)$ denotes the structure group of an *n*-dimensional tangent bundle, i.e., $\operatorname{GL}(n)$, $\operatorname{PL}(n)$, and $\operatorname{TOP}(n)$ respectively. The tangent bundle of an *n*-manifold M is modulated by a map $M \to \operatorname{BAut}(n)$. Recall that an *n*-dimensional structure group is a morphism $\operatorname{B} G \to \operatorname{BAut}(n)$, where G is an ∞ -group.

Proposition 6.7. Given a structure group $G \to \operatorname{Aut}(n)$, the concordance space of tangential G-structures on M is either empty or a torsor over $\operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}M, \mathfrak{C}H)$, where $H \to BG \to B\operatorname{Aut}(n)$ is a fiber sequence.

Corollary 6.8. For any manifold M the set of orientations of M is a torsor over Map $(M, \mathbb{Z}/2)$, the groupoid of spin (respectively spin^c) structures on M is a torsor over Map $(M, B\mathbb{Z}/2)$ (respectively Map(M, BU(1))), the 2-groupoid of string structures on M is a torsor over Map $(M, B^2U(1))$.

6.9. Hirsch-Mazur theory

Proposition 6.10. For any smoothable PL-manifold M the concordance space of smoothings of M is a torsor over Map(M, PL/O).

6.11. Kirby-Siebenmann theory

Proposition 6.12. For any topological manifold M that admits a PL-structure the concordance space of PL-structures of M is a torsor over $Map(M, TOP/PL) = Map(M, K(\mathbb{Z}/2, 3))$.

7 Field theories and factorization algebras

7.1. Groupoids of stacks

Fix some target ∞ -category V and consider the prestack St_V that sends a manifold X to the ∞ -groupoid of V-valued stacks on X with 1-morphisms being equivalences of stacks. The prestack St_V satisfies descent and therefore is a stack; a recent exposition of this fact can be found in our work with Gwilliam [Fact].

Proposition 7.2. The canonical map $CSt_V(X) \to Map(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}St_V)$ is an equivalence. In particular, concordance classes of V-valued stacks over X are in bijection with $[X, \mathfrak{C}St_V]$.

7.3. Field theories

Functorial field theories (not necessarily topological) in the sense of Atiyah and Segal are functors from some category of (n-1)-dimensional manifolds and n-dimensional bordisms between them to the category of vector spaces and linear maps.

Freed proposed to consider *extended* field theories, which are functors from the *n*-category whose *k*-morphisms are *k*-dimensional manifolds with corners, considered as bordisms, to the appropriately generalized target category, e.g., bundle (n - 1)-gerbes or E_{n-1} -algebras. Bordisms can also be equipped with additional geometric structures, such as a smooth map to some target manifold X.

As observed by Stolz and Teichner in [Elliptic], the advantage of considering extended field theories is the following result, shown in its full generality (with arbitrary geometric structures, like Riemannian metrics or spin structures) in the upcoming paper [ExtLoc].

Theorem 7.4. The (covariant) functor $X \mapsto \text{Bord}_n(X)$ from smooth manifolds to symmetric monoidal (∞, n) -categories satisfies the homotopy codescent condition, i.e., is a costack.

Corollary 7.5. Given some target symmetric monoidal (∞, n) -category T, the prestack $\operatorname{FT}_n = (X \mapsto \operatorname{Fun}^{\otimes}(\operatorname{Bord}_n(X), T))$ satisfies the homotopy descent condition, i.e., is a stack. Here $\operatorname{Fun}^{\otimes}$ denote the ∞ -groupoids of symmetric monoidal functors.

Applying Theorem 0.2, we immediately obtain the following result.

Proposition 7.6. Concordances classes of field theories over X (i.e., objects in $FT_n(X)$) are representable by the space $\mathfrak{C}FT_n$.

One immediate application of this result involves the Stolz–Teichner program [SUSYFT], which conjectures a bijection between concordance classes of 2|1-dimensional Euclidean field theories over X and $\text{TMF}^{0}(X)$, the topological modular forms spectrum of Hopkins and Miller [TMF]. The above proposition allows us to conclude that such concordance classes are representable, which, of course, is the first step toward identifying them with the value of some cohomology theory.

7.7. Factorization algebras

Recall that the ∞ -category of factorization algebras on a site S valued in a closed symmetric monoidal presentable ∞ -category T is defined as the ∞ -category of T-valued strong symmetric monoidal costacks on S in the Weiss topology. A costack on S is a covariant functor $S \to T$ such that the induced functor $S^{\text{op}} \to T^{\text{op}}$ is a stack. The Weiss topology induced by a given Grothendieck topology C is defined by taking all covering families τ such that τ^k is a covering family in C for all $k \ge 0$. Here τ^k is the family obtained by taking the k-fold cartesian power of every element in τ . Without the loss of generality we can assume that our ∞ -site has finite homotopy products and coproducts. The site S is equipped with the monoidal structure given by the disjoint union, and it is in this sense that the costack must be strong monoidal.

Consider now the prestack that sends a manifold X to the ∞ -category of factorization algebras on the site of manifolds equipped with a map to X. This prestack is a stack. Hence, we obtain the following result:

Proposition 7.8. The concordance space CFA(X) of factorization algebras on the site of manifolds equipped with a map to X is naturally weakly equivalent to $Map(X, \mathfrak{CFA})$. In particular, concordance classes of factorization algebras over X are precisely homotopy classes of maps from X to \mathfrak{CFA} .

Computing the spaces \mathfrak{CFA} for some choice of the target T is an interesting open problem.

Remark 7.9. One can also organize factorization algebras in a stack in a very different fashion. Suppose we have a stack T of closed symmetric monoidal presentable ∞ -categories. The prestack that sends a manifold X to the ∞ -category of factorization algebras with values in T(X) is a stack. One can think of these as smooth families of factorization algebras parametrized by X. The concordance space over X is again representable, though the classifying space might be different from the one identified above.

8 Bordism

8.1. Thom spectra

Having already explored various geometric models for ordinary cohomology and K-theory, we now proceed to another classical cohomology theory, namely cobordism. Our machinery requires sheaves on smooth manifolds as an input, and one way to ensure that the relevant pullbacks always exist is to use the machinery of derived smooth manifolds of Lurie and Spivak. We refer to Spivak [DSM] and Borisov and Noel [SADDM] for the relevant facts about derived smooth manifolds. We denote by DMan the simplicial category of derived smooth manifolds as constructed in Theorem 1 of [SADDM].

Definition 8.2. The stack Bord on the site of smooth manifolds sends a smooth manifold S to the full subcategory of DMan/S consisting of proper maps $X \to S$ of virtual dimension 0.

Proposition 8.3. We have $\pi_k \mathfrak{CBord} \cong \pi_k MO$.

Proof. According to Proposition 14.2, $\pi_k \mathfrak{C}$ Bord can be computed as pointed concordance classes of Bord over \mathbf{S}^k . Being pointed in this context amounts to the fiber over the basepoint of \mathbf{S}^k being empty, and removing the basepoint turns \mathbf{S}^k into \mathbf{R}^k . The map into \mathbf{R}^k is discarded after taking the concordance classes, so what remains is simply equivalence classes of proper derived smooth manifolds of dimension k modulo the equivalence relation of concordance, which in this case is nothing but bordism. According to Theorem 2.6 in Spivak [DSM] the derived bordism groups coincide with the ordinary bordism groups, which completes the proof.

Proposition 8.4. We have $\mathfrak{C}Bord \simeq MO$.

Proof sketch. We establish a zigzag of weak equivalences with the Quinn model of Thom spectra, see the paper of Laures and McClure [MultQ] for the relevant definitions. The intermediate step in the zigzag is a simplicial subset of \mathfrak{C} Bord consisting of those simplices of \mathfrak{C} Bord that correspond to ordinary manifolds and the map to Δ^n is transversal at all faces of Δ^n . The map to the Quinn spectrum is then given by discarding the map Δ^n while preserving the stratified structure of fibers over various faces of Δ^n , which constitutes an *n*-ad. It remains to observe that the induced map on homotopy groups is an isomorphism, which is established by explicitly computing the homotopy groups as in the previous proposition.

8.5. Madsen-Tillmann spectra

Consider the stack Bord_n that sends a smooth manifold S to the simplicial set $\operatorname{Bord}_n(S)$ whose msimplices are smooth manifolds M equipped with a smooth map $M \to \Delta^m \times S$ whose composition with the projection $\Delta^m \times S \to S$ is a submersion whose fibers are smooth maps $M_s \to \Delta^m$ of rank at most n that are transversal to each face of Δ^m . The simplicial maps are given by pullbacks along $\Delta^{m'} \to \Delta^m$, which exist by transversality. The prestack structure is given by pullbacks along $S' \to S$, which exist because the relevant maps are submersions. Strictly speaking (pun intended), we only get a Grothendieck fibration in sets over $\Delta \times Man$, which one can rectify to an honest functor in a standard fashion. The homotopy descent condition is satisfied, so the prestack Bord_n is a stack.

Disjoint union of manifolds turns Bord_n into a stack of E_∞ -spaces. (As usual, the strictness issues can be addressed by organizing the above construction into a Γ -space, for example.) This E_∞ -space is group-like, the inverse of a manifold being supplied by the same manifold with the opposite orientation. The forgetful functor from connective spectra to spaces creates homotopy limits, so we in fact get a stack of connective spectra.

More generally, one considers manifolds with a tangential θ -structure for some fixed $\theta: B \to BO(n)$. As established by Galatius, Madsen, Tillmann, and Weiss in [CobCat] for the (n-1, n)-dimensional slice and

later extended by Lurie in [TFT] to all dimensions, the concordance space of $Bord_n$ can be computed as the Madsen–Tillmann spectrum $MT(\theta)$, defined as the Thom spectrum of the additive inverse of the pullback of the universal *n*-bundle on BO(n) to *B*.

Proposition 8.6. The space $\mathcal{C}Bord_{\theta}$ is weakly equivalent to the Madsen–Tillmann spectrum $\Sigma^n MT(\theta)$.

Corollary 8.7. For any smooth manifold X the mapping space $Map(X, MT(\theta))$ is weakly equivalent to the concordance space of bordisms over X.

Remark 8.8. For the first *n* levels there is no difference between concordances of bordisms and bordisms themselves because any concordance can be converted to a bordism. Starting from the level *n* the rank condition kicks in, which prevents the stack Bord^{*n*} from being concordance-invariant. Put differently, if we fix some closed *n*-manifold X and take the loop space $\Omega^n(\text{Bord}_n(S), *)$ at the point * given by X, we recover the classifying space of the discrete group $C^{\infty}(S, \text{Diff}(X))$. The concordification functor recovers the underlying homotopy type of Diff(X).

Representability of concordified stacks

9 Representability of concordified stacks of spaces

A space for us is an object of the relative category sSet of simplicial sets equipped with the usual (Kan) weak equivalences. A *simplicial space* is then a bisimplicial set, an object of the relative category ssSet equipped with the levelwise weak equivalences. Our choice of terminology emphasizes that bisimplicial sets have a preferred simplicial direction. Sets embed into spaces as discrete spaces, so simplicial sets embed into simplicial spaces via a functor ι : sSet \rightarrow ssSet, which is defined levelwise.

The notation $\operatorname{Map}(X, Y)$ always denotes the mapping space given by the simplicial set obtained by taking the enriched hom from X to Y, where X and Y are objects in a simplicially enriched category, e.g., simplicial sets, simplicial spaces, or simplicial presheaves. Explicitly, $\operatorname{Map}(X, Y)$ is the simplicial set $n \mapsto \operatorname{sSet}(\Delta^n \times X, Y)$, where $\operatorname{sSet}(-, -)$ denotes the hom-set and $\Delta^n \times X$ denotes the simplicial enrichment, e.g., cartesian product in the case of sSet. The *derived mapping space* functor RMap for simplicial sets is the functor RMap: $\operatorname{sSet}^{\operatorname{op}} \times \operatorname{sSet} \to \operatorname{sSet}$ defined as $\operatorname{RMap}(X, Y) = \operatorname{Map}(X, \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} Y)$. We use the same notation for simplicial presheaves and simplicial spaces, with appropriate replacements for $\operatorname{Ex}^{\infty}$. The *derived internal hom* functor RHom (which we only use for simplicial spaces) is the functor RHom: $\operatorname{sSet}^{\operatorname{op}} \times \operatorname{sSet} \to \operatorname{sSet}$ defined as RHom $(X, Y) = \operatorname{Hom}(X, RY)$, where R is a Reedy fibrant replacement functor.

Recall the adjoint triple $\lambda \dashv \Re \dashv \rho$, where the functor $\Re = \text{diag: ssSet} \to \text{sSet}$ takes diagonal of a simplicial space, which computes its realization (homotopy colimit). Concretely, λ is the unique cocontinuous functor sSet \to ssSet that maps $\Delta^n \to \Delta^{n,n}$ and $(\rho X)_{m,n} = \text{Hom}(\Delta^m \times \Delta^n, X)$. A realization equivalence is a morphism of simplicial spaces whose realization is a weak equivalence of spaces. Equipping simplicial sets with Kan weak equivalences and simplicial spaces with realization equivalences, we upgrade the above adjoint triple to an adjoint triple of relative categories so that all three functors create (i.e., preserve and reflect) weak equivalences. For the adjunction $\lambda \dashv \Re$ the unit map id $\to \Re\lambda$ is a weak equivalence and the counit map $\Re\rho \to \text{id}$ is a realization equivalence. For the adjunction $\Re \dashv \rho$ the unit map id $\to \rho\Re$ is a realization equivalence of relative categories and one can freely pass between spaces and simplicial spaces using any of these functors. We emphasize that there is no need to derive these functors because they preserve weak equivalences.

The standard cosimplicial object $\bullet: \Delta \to \Delta$ is given by the identity functor and can be substituted in any place where a simplex is required, e.g., $F(\Delta^{\bullet}) = (k \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}} \mapsto F(\Delta^k))$ and $\Delta^{\bullet} \times \Delta^{\bullet} = (k \in \Delta^{\operatorname{op}} \mapsto \Delta^k \times \Delta^k)$. The blank – is likewise used to denote the standard precostack –: Man \to Man given by the identity functor and can be substituted in any place where a manifold or a prestack is required, e.g., $F(X \times -) = (S \in \operatorname{Man}^{\operatorname{op}} \mapsto F(X \times S))$.

Definition 9.1. A prestack is a functor $\operatorname{Man}^{\operatorname{op}} \to \operatorname{sSet}$, i.e., a simplicial presheaf on the site of manifolds. A stack is a prestack F that satisfies the descent condition for open covers of manifolds: for any open cover U of a manifold X the canonical map $F(X) \to \operatorname{holim}_{i \in \Delta/I} F(U_{i_0} \cap \cdots \cap U_{i_n})$ is a weak equivalence. A weak equivalence of prestacks is a map $F \to G$ whose components $F(X) \to G(X)$ are weak equivalences for any manifold X.

Definition 9.2. The concordance prestack CF of a prestack F is the prestack $X \mapsto \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet} \times X)$. The concordance space $\mathfrak{C}F$ of a prestack F is the space $\mathcal{C}F(\mathrm{pt}) = \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet})$.

Definition 9.3. The concordance comparison map of a prestack F is a morphism of prestacks

$$\mathcal{C}F(-) \to \operatorname{RMap}(\mathfrak{C}-,\mathfrak{C}F)$$

that at a manifold X is given by the map of spaces

$$\Re F(\Delta^{\bullet} \times X) \to \operatorname{Map}(\Re \operatorname{Map}(\Delta^{\bullet}, X), \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet}))$$

whose adjoint is

$$\Re F(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet} \times X) \times \Re \operatorname{Map}(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}, X) \to \Re F(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet} \times \mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}) \to \Re F(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}) \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re F(\mathbf{\Delta}^{\bullet}) = \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \mathfrak{C}F,$$

where the second map is induced by the diagonal map $\Delta^{\bullet} \rightarrow \Delta^{\bullet} \times \Delta^{\bullet}$. Used in I.1.

Definition 9.4. The prestack geometric realization functor $S \mapsto ||S||_p$ sends a simplicial space S to the prestack given by the weighted (homotopy) colimit $S \otimes_{\Delta} \Delta^{\bullet}$. The stack geometric realization functor $S \mapsto ||S||$ sends S to the stackification of $||S||_p$. We use the same notation when S is a simplicial set, which we first replace with the simplicial space ιS .

Remark 9.5. The functor $S \mapsto ||S||_p$ from simplicial spaces to prestacks is left adjoint to the functor $F \mapsto F(\Delta^{\bullet})$ from prestacks to simplicial spaces. This adjunction is a homotopical adjunction (both functors preserve weak equivalences).

Remark 9.6. Due to the Reedy-cosimplicial injective-presheaf cofibrancy of the cosimplicial diagram Δ^{\bullet} valued in prestacks, the weighted homotopy colimit $S \otimes_{\Delta} \Delta^{\bullet}$ can be computed as the ordinary weighted colimit. In particular, the resulting prestack $\|S\|_p$ takes values in sets (i.e., discrete spaces) and its value on a manifold X can be described concretely as the set of maps $X \to u(S)$ that factor as a smooth map $U \to \Delta^n$ followed by the inclusion $\Delta^n \to \|S\|_p$. Here u(S) denotes the set of points of $\|S\|_p$, equivalently, $\|S\|$. The stackification of a prestack of sets can be computed as the ordinary sheafification. In particular, the value of $\|S\|$ on a manifold X is the set of maps $X \to u(S)$ that locally in X factor as a smooth map $U \to \Delta^n$ followed by the inclusion $\Delta^n \to \|S\|$. It is instructive to look at the example of maps $\Delta^1 \to \|\Lambda_1^2\|$. The target $\|\Lambda_1^2\|$ looks like a cross (recall that all simplices are extended) and a map $\Delta^1 \to \|\Lambda_1^2\|$ must locally by a smooth map to one of the constituent lines; in particular, whenever it hits the intersection point, it must remain there for a while.

Definition 9.7. A triangulation T of a manifold X is a morphism $T \to \mathfrak{C}X$ of simplicial sets such that for any nondegenerate simplex $\Delta^n \to T$ the induced map $\Delta^n \to X$ is an immersion and the map from the ordinary geometric realization of T (as a topological space) to the underlying topological space of X is a homeomorphism of topological spaces.

Remark 9.8. Any smooth manifold admits a triangulation. The bulk of the argument is supplied by Theorem 10.6 in Munkres [EDT]. Whitney's extension theorem then extends each simplex in the triangulation to an extended simplex, inductively on the dimension of the simplex. Finally, the underlying simplicial complex of the triangulation must be turned into a simplicial set by choosing an arbitrary linear order on the vertices of the triangulation.

Remark 9.9. The full strength of the smooth triangulation theorem is not necessary for our main result. In fact, the only fact we need is that every smooth manifold is smoothly homotopy equivalent to a smoothly triangulable manifold, which is quite easy to prove, see Lemma 12.3.

Theorem 9.10. The concordance comparison map of a stack F is a weak equivalence of prestacks. Used in 12.2*.

Proof. By Lemma 9.11, the concordance comparison map of F evaluated at a manifold X is weakly equivalent to the realization of the morphism of simplicial spaces $\operatorname{RHom}(\lambda T, F(\Delta^{\bullet})) \to \operatorname{RHom}(\lambda T, \rho \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet}))$ for a triangulation T of X. By Lemma 9.12, the latter morphism is a realization equivalence.

The intuition behind the following lemma is that in the concordance comparison map the manifold on which we evaluate can be replaced with the combinatorial data of its triangulation.

Lemma 9.11. The concordance comparison map of a stack F at a manifold X triangulated by T is weakly equivalent to the realization of the morphism of simplicial spaces

$$\operatorname{RHom}(\lambda T, F(\Delta^{\bullet})) \to \operatorname{RHom}(\lambda T, \rho \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet}))$$

induced by the counit map $F(\Delta^{\bullet}) \rightarrow \rho \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet})$. Used in 9.10*.

 \Re_k

Proof. We have the following commutative diagram of spaces:

$$CF(X) \longrightarrow \mathrm{RMap}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F)$$

$$\downarrow = = \downarrow$$

$$\mathfrak{C} \operatorname{Hom}(X, F) \longrightarrow \mathrm{RMap}(\Re_k \operatorname{Map}(\Delta^k, X), \Re_k F(\Delta^k))$$

$$(1) \downarrow \sim \qquad \sim \downarrow (2)$$

$$\mathfrak{C} \operatorname{Hom}(||T||, F) \longrightarrow \mathrm{RMap}(T, \Re_k F(\Delta^k))$$

$$(3) \downarrow \cong \qquad \sim \uparrow (4)$$

$$\Re_k \operatorname{Map}(||T| \times \Delta^k, F) \qquad \operatorname{RMap}(\Re\lambda T, \Re_k F(\Delta^k))$$

$$(5) \downarrow \sim \qquad \cong \uparrow (6)$$

$$\Re_k \operatorname{Map}(||T \times \Delta^k||, F) \qquad \operatorname{RMap}(\lambda T, \rho \Re_k F(\Delta^k))$$

$$(7) \downarrow \cong \qquad \sim \uparrow (8)$$

$$\Re_k \operatorname{Map}(||T \times \Delta^k||_p, F) \qquad \operatorname{RMap}(\iota T, \rho \Re_k F(\Delta^k))$$

$$(9) \downarrow \cong \qquad \uparrow (10)$$

$$\operatorname{Map}(\iota T \times \iota \Delta^k, F(\Delta^\bullet)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Re \operatorname{Hom}(\iota T, F(\Delta^\bullet)).$$

If X is a representable prestack, the canonical maps $\operatorname{Map}(X, -) \to \operatorname{RMap}(X, -)$ and $\operatorname{Hom}(X, -) \to \operatorname{RHom}(X, -)$ are weak equivalences. We also have $\operatorname{Map}(X, F) = F(X)$ and $\operatorname{Hom}(X, F) = F(X \times -)$. A weak equivalence $F \to F'$ of prestacks induces a weak equivalence of morphisms of simplicial spaces used in the statement. Thus we can fibrantly replace F in the injective model structure on simplicial presheaves. Under this assumption, the underived Map and Hom above actually compute their derived versions: all simplicial presheaves are injectively cofibrant and the target F is injectively fibrant. Furthermore, the injective fibrancy of F implies the Reedy fibrancy of the simplicial space $F(\Delta^{\bullet})$ because the latter amounts to the right lifting property of F with respect to the map $\|\partial \Delta^n\|_p \to \|\Delta^n\|_p$, which is an injective cofibration.

The map (1) is induced by the morphism of stacks $||T|| \to X$, which is a concordance equivalence of stacks by Lemma 9.13. The functor $\operatorname{Hom}(-,F)$ preserves this concordance equivalence and the functor \mathfrak{C} sends concordance equivalences of stacks to weak equivalences of spaces. The map (2) is induced by the weak equivalence of spaces $T \to \Re_k \operatorname{Map}(\Delta^k, X)$. The map (3) expands the definition of the functor \mathfrak{C} . The map (4) is induced by the weak equivalence of spaces $T \to \Re\lambda T$. The map (5) is induced by the map $||T \times \Delta^k|| \to ||T|| \times ||\Delta^k|| = ||T|| \times \Delta^k$. Its two components are induced by the projections $T \times \Delta^k \to T$ and $T \times \Delta^k \to \Delta^k$ and the map itself is a concordance equivalence by Lemma 9.13. The map (5) is the evaluation at the point of the same map with Map replaced by Hom. Thus suffices to show that the latter map is a weak equivalence of prestacks. The functor $\operatorname{Hom}(-,F)$ preserves concordance equivalences and \Re sends the resulting simplicial diagram of concordance equivalences to a concordance equivalence between concordance-invariant prestacks, which is a weak equivalence of prestacks. The source $\Re_k \operatorname{Hom}(||T|| \times \Delta^k, F)$ and target $\Re_k \operatorname{Hom}(||T \times \Delta^k||, F)$ are concordance-invariant by direct inspection. The map (6) is induced by the adjunction $\Re \dashv \rho$. The map (7) is induced by the map $||T \times \Delta^k||_p \to ||T \times \Delta^k||$, which gets mapped to a weak equivalence by $\operatorname{Map}(-, F)$ because F is a stack. The map (8) is induced by the weak equivalence of simplicial spaces $\lambda T \to \iota T$. The map (9) is induced by the adjunction $\|-\|_p \dashv -(\Delta^{\bullet})$ between simplicial spaces and stacks. The map (11) is the formula for computing the internal hom of simplicial spaces in terms of mapping spaces. The map (10) is the map in the statement.

Lemma 9.12. If F is a stack and T is a triangulation of a manifold X, the canonical map

$$\operatorname{RHom}(\iota T, F(\Delta^{\bullet})) \to \operatorname{RHom}(\iota T, \rho \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet}))$$

induced by the counit map $F(\Delta^{\bullet}) \rightarrow \rho \Re F(\Delta^{\bullet})$ is a realization equivalence. Used in 9.10^{*}, 13.4, 13.4

Proof. We apply the sphere filling criterion 11.1 to the above morphism of simplicial spaces and use the adjunction to move ιT to the left. The relevant diagram reads

Starting with the above commutative square, we must increase i as necessary and construct the diagonal arrow so that the upper triangle commutes and the two morphisms in the lower triangle are connected by a homotopy relative boundary.

Using Lemma 11.2 we construct a subdivision $L \to \operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \times T$ together with a morphism $L \to F(\Delta^{\bullet})$ with the properties explained there. The adjoint of the latter morphism is $||L|| \to F$. Using Lemma 9.13 we construct a morphism $||\operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \times T|| \to ||L||$ that is a part of the concordance equivalence, as explained there. Composing, we get a morphism $||\operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \times T|| \to F$. Taking its adjoint, we get $\operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \times T \to F(\Delta^{\bullet})$, and restricting along $\operatorname{Sd}^i \partial \Delta^n \times T \to \operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \times T$ we get another commutative square of the same form as above, with a specified diagonal arrow that makes the upper triangle commute strictly and the lower triangle up to a levelwise homotopy. This square is homotopic (in the sense of Lemma 11.1) to the original square, using the concordance constructed in Lemma 9.13, which completes the proof.

Lemma 9.13. Suppose X is a manifold with boundary, triangulated by T. Then there is a concordance equivalence between X and ||T||, where the map $||T|| \to X$ in this concordance equivalence is supplied by the triangulation T. Used in 9.11*, 9.12*, 9.12*.

Proof. Abusing the notation, we identify any simplex s in T with its image in X, which is a closed compact subset of X. The open star U_s of a simplex s in T consists of the union of the interiors of all simplices in X that contain s. The closed star W_s is defined in the same way but without interiors. The link L_s is defined as $W_s - U_s$. Construct an open cover U of X by taking the open star of each vertex in T. The elements of U are indexed by vertices of T. The intersection of a finite subfamily of U is empty if the corresponding vertices do not form a simplex in T. Otherwise it is the open star of the corresponding simplex in T. In particular, U is a good open cover of T: finite intersections of elements of U are either empty or cartesian.

Choose a partition of unity h subordinate to U. Thus for any index i the function $h_i: X \to [0, 1]$ is a smooth function with support in U_i . We construct a morphism $g: X \to ||T||$ that informally (on the point-set level) is given by the formula $x \mapsto \sum_i h_i(x) \cdot i$, where i is interpreted as a vertex in T (and also in ||S||) and the sum is interpreted as an affine combination in the simplex determined by the vertices i for which $h_i(x) \neq 0$; the definition of a partition of unity guarantees that this combination is affine (the sum of coefficients is 1).

To make the above informal description of the map $g: X \to ||T||$ precise, we first construct another open cover V of X and then define g locally on V. The elements of V are indexed by the simplices of T. For such a simplex s we take the vertices in the link of s; there are only finitely many such vertices by definition of a triangulation. The union of the supports of h_i for such vertices i is a closed set B such that $B \cap s = \emptyset$. By normality of X the closed subsets B and s can be separated by open subsets $B' \supset B$ and $s' \supset s$. Now set $V_s := s' \cap U_s$. Thus $V'_s := \bigcup_{t \subset s} V_t$ for all faces t of s is an open neighborhood of s.

A crucial property of the open sets V_s constructed above is that the only vertices *i* for which $h_i|_{V_s}$ is not the zero function are precisely the vertices of *s*. Thus $\sum_{i \in s} h_i = 1$ on V_s and we get a map $(h_i)_{i \in s} : V_s \to \Delta^s$. Postcomposing it with the map $\Delta^s \to ||T||$ that corresponds to the simplex *s*, we get a map $V_s \to ||T||$. Consider two such maps $V_s \to ||T||$ and $V_t \to ||T||$. The intersection $V_s \cap V_t$ is empty if so is $s \cap t$. Otherwise $s \cap t$ is a simplex and $V_s \cap V_t$ is an open subset of X such that h_i vanishes on it unless $i \in s \cap t$. Thus $V_s \to ||T||$ and $V_t \to ||T||$ factor through $\Delta^{s \cap t} \to \Delta^s$ and $\Delta^{s \cap t} \to \Delta^t$ when restricted to $V_s \cap V_t$. Therefore their postcompositions with $\Delta^s \to ||T||$ and $\Delta^t \to ||T||$ are the same because both coincide with the map $V_{s \cap t} \to ||T||$ constructed for the simplex $s \cap t$.

By construction, the map $X \to ||T||$ sends any (compact) simplex of T to the corresponding simplex of ||T||. Thus the composition $||T|| \to X \to ||T||$ preserves the simplices of ||T||. Hence, we can construct a smooth concordance $\Delta^1 \times ||T|| \to ||T||$ from this composition to the identity map on ||T|| using linear interpolation on each simplex.

The composition $X \to ||T|| \to X$ preserves the simplices of T. We would like to construct a concordance $\Delta^1 \times X \to X$ from this composition to the identity map on X. We start with the same trick with linear interpolation and construct a *continuous* concordance, which is *not* smooth on simplices of codimension 1 and higher. By the Whitney approximation theorem (see, for example, Theorem 2.2.6 in Hirsch [DiffTop]), two maps $X \to X$ are smoothly concordant if and only if they are continuously concordant.

10 Simplicial spaces

The following result can be interpreted as saying that any map to $\operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ can be presented as a map to T from some barycentric subdivision of the source. Individual simplices of the source might have to be subdivided arbitrarily many times, so we cannot simply apply the functor Sd^{i} for some $i \geq 0$.

Proposition 10.1. For any simplicial sets K and T, and any map $K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ there is weak equivalence $K' \to K$, a map $K' \to T$, and a homotopy $\Delta^1 \times K' \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ that connects the compositions $K' \to K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ and $K' \to T \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$. (As revealed in the proof, K' is obtained from K by barycentrically subdividing its simplices.) Used in 10.2*, 10.2*.

Proof. We present $\emptyset \to K$ as a transfinite composition of the diagram $A_0 \to A_1 \to \cdots$, where $A_{n-1} \to A_n$ for any $n \ge 1$ is a cobase change of $\coprod \partial \Delta^n \to \coprod \Delta^n$, where the coproducts are taken over all nondegenerate n-simplices of K. The map $K' \to K$ and the homotopy $\Delta^1 \times K' \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ will have an identical presentation in terms of transfinite compositions, coproducts, and cobase changes, so we concentrate our attention on a single nondegenerate simplex $\Delta^n \to K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$.

Any map $\Delta^n \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$ factors as $\Delta^n \to \operatorname{Ex}^i T \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} T$, and the first map is adjoint to $\operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \to T$. We take *i* to be as small as possible here. The attaching map $\operatorname{Sd}^i \partial \Delta^n \to K'$ is constructed by induction on the skeleton of $\partial \Delta^n$ using iterations of last vertex maps to reduce the value of *i* if necessary (here we use the fact that *i* is as small as possible so that all simplices in the skeleton have the same or smaller value of *i*). The last vertex map $\operatorname{Sd}^i(\partial \Delta^n \to \Delta^n) \to (\partial \Delta^n \to \Delta^n)$ yields the weak equivalence $K' \to K$.

The following result allows one to present any map to $\text{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ as a map to W from a barycentrically subdivided source, to which we apply the functor λ to turn it into a simplicial space.

Proposition 10.2. For any simplicial set K, any simplicial space W, and any map $K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ there is a weak equivalence $K' \to K$ and a map $\lambda K' \to W$ such that the compositions $K' \to \Re \lambda K' \to \Re W \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ and $K' \to K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ are connected by a homotopy $\Delta^1 \times K' \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$.

Proof. Using Proposition 10.1, we construct $K' \to K$, a map $K' \to \Re W$, and a homotopy $\Delta^1 \times K' \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ that connects the compositions $K' \to K \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$ and $K' \to \Re W \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W$. Using the adjunction $\lambda \dashv \Re$, we get a map $\lambda K' \to W$ whose image under \Re is the original map $K' \to \Re W$. The relevant homotopy is supplied by Proposition 10.1.

Proposition 10.3. A morphism of simplicial spaces $W \to X$ is a realization equivalence if and only if for any $n \ge 0$, $i \ge 0$, and a commutative square



one can increase *i* and find a diagonal arrow such that the upper triangle commutes strictly and the bottom triangle commutes up to a homotopy $\lambda \operatorname{Sd}^{i}(\Delta^{1} \times \Delta^{n}) \to Y$.

Proof. The morphism of simplicial spaces $W \to X$ is a realization equivalence if and only if $\operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re W \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re X$ is a weak equivalence of fibrant simplicial sets, which is equivalent to requiring that for any commutative square



one can find a diagonal arrow such that the upper triangle commutes strictly and the lower triangle commutes up to a homotopy $\Delta^1 \times \Delta^n \to \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \Re Y$. The simplicial sets $\partial \Delta^n$ and Δ^n are compact; therefore maps from them factor through some finite stage Ex^i . (This is when we might need to increase *i*, since the newly constructed maps might factor through a higher stage.) The adjunction $\lambda \dashv \Re$ completes the proof.

11 Weak equivalences of simplicial spaces

In this section we establish two criteria for detecting weak equivalences of simplicial spaces, which generalize the classical results about simplicial sets and topological spaces. We start by proving a homotopy coherent version of this result and then leverage it to obtain a statement about simplicial spaces.

The following proposition generalizes a classical criterion in simplicial homotopy theory for weak equivalences, see Theorem 5.2 in Dugger and Isaksen [WESP]. We briefly recall the statement for simplicial sets first: a morphism $f: X \to Y$ of fibrant simplicial sets is a weak equivalence if and only if for any commutative square



we can find a diagonal arrow $\Delta^n \to X$ such that the upper triangle commutes strictly and the two compositions in the lower triangle are connected by a simplicial homotopy $\Delta^1 \times \Delta^n \to Y$.

Sphere filling criterion 11.1. A morphism $f: X \to Y$ of Reedy fibrant simplicial spaces is a realization equivalence if and only if for each commutative square

we can increase *i* so that there is a diagonal morphism $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \to X$ such that the upper triangle commutes and the two maps $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i \Delta^n \to Y$ coming from the lower triangle are connected by a homotopy $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i (\Delta^1 \times \Delta^n) \to Y$ whose restriction to $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i (\Delta^1 \times \partial \Delta^n)$ factors through the projection to $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i \partial \Delta^n$. Used in 9.12*, 9.12*.

Proof.

For a quasicategorical proof of the following lemma see Corollary 6.2 and Remark 6.3 in Mazel-Gee [MIC]. Recall that an object A is compact if Hom(A, -) preserves filtered colimits. A simplicial set is compact if and only if it has finitely many nondegenerate simplices.

Lifting lemma 11.2. Given a Reedy fibrant simplicial space W, a cofibration $K \to L$ of compact simplicial sets, a morphism of simplicial spaces $\iota K \to W$ that presents some map $K \to \Re W$, and a morphism $L \to \Re W$ together with a homotopy $h: \Delta^1 \times K \to \Re W$ from $K \to \Re W$ to $K \to L \to \Re W$, we can find $i \ge 0$ and a morphism $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to W$ such that $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i K \to \iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to W$ equals $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i K \to \iota K \to W$, and a simplicial

homotopy p from $\operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$ to $\operatorname{Sd}^i L \to L \to \Re W$ whose whiskering with $\operatorname{Sd}^i K \to \operatorname{Sd}^i L$ is h whiskered with $\operatorname{Sd}^i K \to K$:

In particular, for $K = \emptyset$ any morphism $L \to \Re W$ can be lifted to a morphism $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to W$, meaning that the latter presents a morphism homotopic to the composition $\operatorname{Sd}^i L \to L \to \Re W$. Used in 9.12*.

Proof. We start by modifying the input data so that h is trivial. The pushout product of the acyclic cofibration $1: \Delta^0 \to \Delta^1$ and the cofibration $K \to L$ is the acyclic cofibration $L \sqcup_K \Delta^1 \times K \to \Delta^1 \times L$. The data of the map $L \to \Re W$ and the homotopy $h: \Delta^1 \times K \to \Re W$ assemble into a map $L \sqcup_K \Delta^1 \times K \to \Re W$, which by the fibrancy of $\Re W$ admits an extension to $\Delta^1 \times L$. The restriction of the resulting map $\Delta^1 \times L \to \Re W$ to $0 \times L$ is the desired new map $L \to \Re W$. Since h is an identity now, the whiskering of the homotopy p will also be an identity, i.e., the homotopy p will be relative $\operatorname{Sd}^i K$. The above diagrams can now be interpreted as strictly commutative diagrams, except for p.

A morphism $L \to \Re W = \operatorname{Ex}^{\infty} \operatorname{diag} W$ factors through $\operatorname{Ex}^{i} \operatorname{diag} W$ for some $i \geq 0$ by compactness of L. The resulting morphism $L \to \operatorname{Ex}^{i} \operatorname{diag} W$ is adjoint to $\operatorname{Sd}^{i} L \to \operatorname{diag} W$. The latter morphism in its turn is adjoint to $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^{i} L \to W$, where $\kappa \dashv \operatorname{diag}$. This is almost the morphism we need, except that its domain is $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^{i} L$, not $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^{i} L$. We remark that the restriction of this morphism to $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^{i} K$ equals the composition $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^{i} K \to \iota \operatorname{Sd}^{K} \to \iota K \to W$ by construction.

We now construct two Reedy acyclic cofibrations (i.e., componentwise acyclic cofibrations) of simplicial spaces, with domains $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L$ and $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L$. Both functors κ and ι can be defined using left Kan extensions for functors $n \mapsto \Delta^{n,n}$ and $n \mapsto \Delta^{n,0}$. Thus it suffices to find a zigzag of natural Reedy acyclic cofibrations $\Delta^{n,n} \to A_n \leftarrow \Delta^{n,0}$. Take A_n to be the external bisimplicial product of Δ^n and the simplicial join $\Delta^0 \star \Delta^n$ of Δ^0 and Δ^n . The natural acyclic cofibrations of spaces $\Delta^{n,0} \to A_n$ and $\Delta^{n,n} \to A_n$ cover the first and second component of the join, respectively. Thus we have a zigzag of natural transformations $\kappa \to A \leftarrow \iota$ and also $A \to \iota$, all of which are weak equivalences.

The map $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to W$ and the map $q: A(\operatorname{Sd}^i K) \to \iota \operatorname{Sd}^i K \to \iota K \to W$ assemble together into a map $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L \sqcup_{\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i K} A(\operatorname{Sd}^i K) \to W$. The inclusion $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L \sqcup_{\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i K} A(\operatorname{Sd}^i K) \to A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L)$ is a Reedy acyclic cofibration because it is a cobase change of the Reedy acyclic cofibration $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i K \to A(\operatorname{Sd}^i K)$. Since the simplicial space W is Reedy fibrant, we can extend the map q along this inclusion, obtaining a map $A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \to W$. The map $A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \to W$ can then be restricted along the Reedy acyclic cofibration $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L)$, giving us the desired morphism $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to W$, whose restriction to $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i K$ coincides with the composition $\iota \operatorname{Sd}^i K \to \iota K \to W$ by construction. The induced map diag $A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \to \Re W$ implements a homotopy (of nonstandard shape) from $\operatorname{Sd}^i L = \operatorname{diag} \iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$ to diag $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$, which is relative $\operatorname{Sd}^i K$ by construction. This homotopy can be composed with the constant homotopy (of the same nonstandard shape diag $A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \to \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$) from diag $\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$ to $\operatorname{Sd}^i L = \operatorname{diag} \iota \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$. The resulting composition is a homotopy of the form $A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \sqcup_{\kappa \operatorname{Sd}^i L} A(\operatorname{Sd}^i L) \to \Re W$ relative $\operatorname{Sd}^i K$ (by construction), with the desired source and target. The only remaining problem is that the constructed homotopy uses a nonstandard cylinder object instead of $\Delta^1 \times \operatorname{Sd}^i L$. Since $\Re W$ is fibrant, we use a trick with extension and restriction along acyclic cofibrations once again to turn this nonstandard relative homotopy into a standard homotopy $\Delta^1 \times \operatorname{Sd}^i L \to \Re W$ relative $\operatorname{Sd}^i K$.

12 Sources other than smooth manifolds

We now generalize the main theorem for stacks of spaces on the site of smooth manifolds to nontriangulable topological manifolds. This is achieved by the following lemma.

Lemma 12.1. Any topological manifold is homotopy equivalent to a triangulable topological manifold. U_{sed} in 12.2*.

Proof. We reduce to the case of connected (in particular, second countable) manifolds X. Choose a proper map $X \to \mathbf{R}^N$. By Topological General Position Lemma 1 in Dancis [GenPos] for sufficiently high N every proper map $X \to \mathbf{R}^N$ can be properly homotoped to a proper locally flat embedding. By Theorem 2.1 in Edwards [TRN] this embedding admits a topological regular neighborhood. The interior of this neighborhood is an open subset of \mathbf{R}^N that is homotopy equivalent to the original manifold. As explained in the proof of Lemma 12.3, any open subset of \mathbf{R}^N admits a smooth triangulation.

Corollary 12.2. On the site of topological manifolds, the concordance comparison map of a stack F is a weak equivalence of prestacks.

Proof. For triangulable topological manifolds see the proof of Theorem 9.10; dropping smoothness allows one to discard some parts of the proof. A nontriangulable topological manifold is homotopy equivalent to a triangulable topological manifold by Lemma 12.1. The resulting natural square of concordance comparison maps has weak equivalences for three out of four maps: the concordance comparison map for the triangulable manifold is a weak equivalence by the above argument, whereas the two maps induced by the homotopy equivalence are themselves homotopy equivalences (recall that mapping a homotopy equivalence into CF produces a homotopy equivalence because CF is concordance-invariant). Hence, the concordance comparison map for any topological map is a weak equivalence.

The following lemma is not necessary for the main theorem, however, it allows us to prove it without referencing the rather subtle and delicate proof of the existence of smooth triangulations of smooth manifolds.

Lemma 12.3. Any smooth manifold is smooth homotopy equivalent to a smoothly triangulable smooth manifold. $U_{\text{sed in 9.9, 12.1*}}$.

Proof. We can immediately reduce to the case of connected (in particular, second countable) manifolds. By the Whitney theorem any smooth manifold admits a proper smooth embedding into some \mathbf{R}^N . The interior of a tubular neighborhood of this embedding is an open submanifold of \mathbf{R}^N that is smoothly homotopy equivalent to the original manfold. A smooth triangulation of an open subset U of \mathbf{R}^N can be constructed by picking any triangulation of \mathbf{R}^N , taking its simplices that are contained in U, then barycentrically subdividing the remaining simplices, and repeating this process indefinitely.

13 Targets other than spaces

We now use the main theorem for stacks of spaces as a launchpad to obtain a generalization that allows for much more general class of targets than spaces. Below the word " ∞ -category" is used in an invariant fashion and can mean any of the existing equivalent models for ∞ -categories such as Quillen's model categories, Joyal's quasicategories, Segal categories, relative categories etc. All constructions used below, such as mapping spaces and (co)limits are by definition derived. We stick to model categories for the sake of being definite, but nothing in our presentation is specific to the case of model categories.

An object G of an ∞ -category T is compact projective if its corepresentable functor

$$\operatorname{Map}(G, -): T \to \operatorname{sSet}$$

preserves homotopy sifted colimits. An ∞ -category is a variety (of algebras) (alias algebraic) if it is homotopy locally presentable and the corepresentable functors of compact projective objects detect equivalences: a morphism $f: A \to B$ in T is an equivalence if (and only if) the morphism $\text{Hom}(G, f): \text{Hom}(G, A) \to \text{Hom}(G, B)$ is an equivalence of spaces for all compact projective objects G. For details, see Lurie (§5.5.8 in [HTT] and §7.1.4 in [HA]) and Rosický [HoVar]. Homotopy sifted colimits commute with finite homotopy products in any algebraic category.

Algebraic categories are closed under the following constructions. (1) An overcategory of an algebraic category is again algebraic. (2) If a right adjoint functor is conservative, preserves sifted colimits, and its codomain is algebraic, then its domain is also algebraic. (Proposition 7.1.4.12(4) in Lurie [HA].) (3) Algebras over a monad that preserves sifted colimits in an algebraic category are again algebraic. (4) Algebras over an multisorted algebraic theory in an algebraic category are again algebraic. (5) Algebras over an operad in a closed symmetric monoidal algebraic category are again algebraic. (6) Presheaves valued in an algebraic category are again algebraic.

Examples of algebraic ∞ -categories include spaces (Example 5.5.8.24 in Lurie [HA]), connective spectra (Corollary 7.1.4.13 in Lurie [HA]), module spectra over a connective ring spectrum (Corollary 7.1.4.15 in Lurie [HA]), E_n -spaces, group-like E_n -spaces, E_n -semirings, E_n -rings, connective E_n -ring spectra, connective E_n -algebra spectra over a connective E_{n+1} -ring spectrum (Corollary 7.1.4.17 in Lurie [HA]), categories and E_n -monoidal categories (possibly enriched in a closed symmetric monoidal algebraic category) with a fixed set of objects (and functors that are identity on objects).

Theorem 13.1. The concordification functor C preserves stacks valued in any algebraic ∞ -category T. Used in I.4, I.5*.

Proof. Given an object G in T and a T-valued prestack F denote by $\operatorname{Map}(G, F)$ the space-valued prestack obtained by applying $\operatorname{Map}(G, -)$ componentwise. The functor $\operatorname{Map}(G, -)$ preserves homotopy limits, so it preserves stacks because the latter are specified using a homotopy limit over Δ . The functor $\operatorname{Map}(G, -)$ also preserves concordance-invariant homotopy (pre)sheaves and in fact it commutes with the concordification functor \mathcal{C} because the latter can be computed using a homotopy colimit over $\Delta^{\operatorname{op}}$, which is homotopy sifted and therefore is preserved by the corepresentable functor of a compact projective object. We can now apply the main theorem for the case of spaces and deduce that $\mathcal{C}\operatorname{Map}(G, F)$ is a stack of spaces for any T-valued stack F. The descent condition for $\mathcal{C}F$ requires that the restriction map $\mathcal{C}F(X) \to \operatorname{holim} \mathcal{C}F(U^{\bullet})$ is an equivalence for all covers U of X. Equivalences in T are detected by the functors $\operatorname{Map}(G, -)$ for all compact projective objects G. The latter functors commute with \mathcal{C} and the homotopy limit over $\Delta^{\operatorname{op}}$, so the resulting maps are equivalences because $\mathcal{C}\operatorname{Map}(G, F)$ is a stack for any compact projective object G.

Corollary 13.2. For any stack F on the site of smooth manifolds valued in an algebraic ∞ -category T its concordification $\mathcal{C}F$ is representable by $\mathfrak{C}F = (\mathcal{C}F)(\mathrm{pt})$, i.e., the canonical natural transformation $(\mathcal{C}F)(X) \to \mathrm{Map}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F)$ is a weak equivalence, where Map denotes the canonical powering of T over spaces. $\mathbf{I}_{\text{Used in}}^{\mathrm{Used in}}$

Remark 13.3. The fact that T is an algebraic ∞ -category is crucial for the main theorem. Two important examples of nonalgebraic ∞ -categories are nonconnective spectra and unbounded chain complexes of abelian groups. Indeed, it is easy to see that infinite additivity already fails for the case of unbounded chain complexes. In this case homotopy colimits of simplicial diagrams can be computed by using the Dold–Kan correspondence to pass to a connective chain complex of unbounded chain complexes, i.e., a double complex

that is connective in one direction and unbounded in another. One then takes the direct sums along each diagonal, which yields the desired homotopy colimit. If the chain complexes were connective, then each sum would be finite and therefore could also be computed as the product, and finite products commute with infinite products. In the unbounded case infinite direct sums do not commute with infinite products, and it is easy to exploit this fact to construct an explicit counterexample of a stack F whose concordification is not infinitely additive, e.g., set F(S) to be the unbounded chain complex with the zero differential that has $\Omega^k(S)$ in degree -k. Used in 1.0*, 1.4, A.0*.

Remark 13.4. In the case of stable ∞ -categories one can still show that the concordance comparison map $CF(X) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathfrak{C}X, \mathfrak{C}F)$ is a weak equivalence for any manifold X that admits a finite triangulation T, e.g., a compact manifold. In this case the functor $\operatorname{Hom}(T, -)$ in Lemma 9.12 can be rewritten as a finite homotopy limit. In a stable ∞ -category finite homotopy limits commute with arbitrary small colimits, so Lemma 9.12 holds in this setting, and the rest of the proof is the same. This is essentially Proposition 7.6 in Bunke, Nikolaus, and Völkl [DiffSpec], which shows that the concordification functor preserves stacks with respect to the Grothendieck topology of *finite* open covers.

14 Homotopy groups and higher fundamental groupoids of concordance spaces

In this section we apply the main theorem to establish a relation between the homotopy groups of $\mathfrak{C}F$ and "concordance groups" of F, obtained by taking pointed concordance classes of F over smooth spheres. This gives us a powerful tool that allows to perform computations with $\mathfrak{C}F$ by working with sections of F.

Definition 14.1. Given a manifold X with a basepoint $* \to X$, define the pointed concordance stack $\mathcal{C}_*F(X)$ as the realization of the simplicial object given by the pullback of the diagram of simplicial objects $F(\mathbf{\Delta}^n \times X) \to F(\mathbf{\Delta}^n) \leftarrow *$, where the right leg is induced by $* \to F(\mathbf{\Delta}^0)$ pulled back via $\mathbf{\Delta}^n \to \mathbf{\Delta}^0$. We also define the pointed concordance classes $F[X]_* := \pi_0 \mathcal{C}_*F(X)$.

Proposition 14.2. For any linear presheaf F and any choice of a basepoint $* \to F$ (i.e., a point in F(pt)) we have a natural equivalence $\mathcal{C}_*F(\mathfrak{S}^n) \to (\mathfrak{C}F)^{\mathcal{S}^n_*}$ (the mapping space on the right is pointed), in particular there is an isomorphism $F[\mathfrak{S}^n]_* \to \pi_n(\mathfrak{C}F)$ between pointed concordance classes of F over the smooth n-sphere and elements in the nth homotopy group of $\mathfrak{C}F$. Used in 1.3*, 8.3*, 14.6.

Proof. The comparison map $CF(\mathfrak{S}^n) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathcal{S}^n, \mathfrak{C}F)$ is a weak equivalence by the main theorem 13.2, or rather its linear part. We also have $CF(\operatorname{pt}) = \mathfrak{C}F$ and there are two canonical maps $CF(\mathfrak{S}^n) \to CF(\operatorname{pt})$ and $\operatorname{Map}(\mathcal{S}^n, \mathfrak{C}F) \to \operatorname{Map}(\operatorname{pt}, \mathfrak{C}F) = \mathfrak{C}F$ induced by the inclusions $\operatorname{pt} \to \mathfrak{S}^n$ and $\operatorname{pt} \to \mathcal{S}^n$. These maps can be organized in a commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
\mathcal{C}F(\mathfrak{S}^n) & \longrightarrow & \operatorname{Map}(\mathcal{S}^n, \mathfrak{C}F) \\
& & & \downarrow \\
\mathcal{C}F(\mathrm{pt}) & \longrightarrow & \operatorname{Map}(\mathrm{pt}, \mathfrak{C}F),
\end{array}$$

where all objects and maps are pointed, by using the given basepoint *. The horizontal maps are weak equivalences. Hence, the induced map of homotopy fibers $CF(\mathfrak{S}^n_*) \to \operatorname{Map}(\mathcal{S}^n_*, \mathfrak{C}F)$ is also a weak equivalence. It remains to identify $CF(\mathfrak{S}^n_*)$ with $\mathcal{C}_*F(\mathfrak{S}^n)$, for which it suffices to show that the morphism of simplicial spaces $F(\Delta^n \times X) \to F(\Delta^n)$ used in the definition of \mathcal{C}_*F is a realization fibration in the sense of Rezk.

The following proposition is a generalization of the above construction.

Proposition 14.3. For any simplicial set S and a stack F (or a linear prestack if S is compact), the canonical natural map $\Re((\mathcal{R}F)^S) \to (\mathfrak{C}F)^{\Re S}$ is a weak equivalence.

Recall that the *n*-coskeleton functor of a simplicial set X for $n \ge 0$ computes the *n*th level of the Postnikov tower X, which can be denoted as $\pi_{< n}X$ (the fundamental (n - 1)-groupoid of X), meaning that homotopy groups in degrees less than n are preserved and the other homotopy groups are killed. The *n*-coskeleton of X can also be computed as $k \in \Delta^{\text{op}} \mapsto \text{Hom}(\text{skel}_n \Delta^k, X)$, where skel_n is the *n*-skeleton functor, the left adjoint of cosk_n . The latter definition makes sense for simplicial objects, and we use it below.

Proposition 14.4. Given a cofibration $K \to L$ of simplicial sets, a stack F, and a morphism $K \to \mathcal{R}F$ that presents a point in $(\mathcal{R}F)^K$, and thus in $(\mathfrak{C}F)^{\mathfrak{R}K}$, the homotopy pullback $(\mathfrak{C}F)^{\mathfrak{R}L} \to (\mathfrak{C}F)^{\mathfrak{R}K} \leftarrow \text{pt can}$ be computed as the realization of the homotopy pullback of $(\mathcal{R}F)^L \to (\mathcal{R}F)^K \leftarrow \text{pt}$.

Remark 14.5. Already for n = 0 one can see that the essence of the proposition lies in the fact that a single concordance is sufficient to relate any pair of objects that lie in the same connected component of $\mathfrak{C}F$, even though a priori one might need chains of concordances of arbitrary length.

Remark 14.6. Substituting first $\emptyset \to S^{n-1}$ and then $S^{n-1} \to (\Delta^1 \times S^{n-1}/\Delta^1 \times *)$ we obtain a variant of 14.2, where instead of $F[\mathbf{S}^{n-1}_*]$ we have $F[\mathbf{\Delta}^{n-1}_{\partial \mathbf{\Delta}^{n-1}}]$, i.e., concordance classes of sections of F over $\mathbf{\Delta}^{n-1}$ whose restriction to $\partial \mathbf{\Delta}^{n-1}$ is pulled back via $\partial \mathbf{\Delta}^{n-1} \to \mathbf{\Delta}^0$.

Proof. We have a canonical map $\Re \operatorname{cosk}_n G \to \operatorname{cosk}_n \Re G$ (the left cosk_n is a simplicial space, whereas the right cosk_n is a space), whose adjoint map $\operatorname{cosk}_n G \to \operatorname{const} \operatorname{cosk}_n \Re G$.

Acknowledgments

This paper arose out of the project [Descent], which aims to give an alternative proof of the main theorem based on different ideas, and is joint work with Daniel Berwick-Evans and Pedro Boavida de Brito, whom I thank for numerous conversations about this subject. I thank Peter Teichner for proposing the original statement of the main theorem for the case of concordance classes for sheaves of groupoids, Michael Hopkins for proposing to extend the statement to the case of concordance spaces for sheaves of spaces, Ulrich Bunke for suggesting Remark 13.3, David Carchedi and Constantin Teleman for helpful discussions, Alex Kahle for several discussions about differential cohomology and examples pertaining to connections, Jacob Lurie for comments on commutation of ∞ -limits and ∞ -colimits, Aaron Mazel-Gee for discussions about model ∞ -categories, Thomas Nikolaus for pointing out Rezk's criterion, Urs Schreiber for suggesting the example of total stacks. The author was partially supported by the SFB 878 (Groups, Geometry, and Actions) in Münster, the CRC "Higher Order Structures" in Göttingen, the trimester program "Homotopy theory, manifolds, and field theories" at the Hausdorff Institute in Bonn, the Max Planck Institute for Mathematics in Bonn, and the SFB 1085 (Higher Invariants) in Regensburg.

References

[CCC]	Werner Greub, Stephen Halperin, Kay Vanstone. Connections, Curvature, and Cohomology. Volume I. Pure and Applied Mathematics 47 (1972), Academic Press. MR0336650,
	Zbl:0322.58001, http://libgen.io/get.php?md5=52429E52A7402F2C1E0FDA9AC979FACC. 1.2*.
[CobCat]	Søren Galatius, Ib Madsen, Ulrike Tillmann, Michael Weiss. The homotopy type of the cobordism category. Acta Mathematica 202:2 (2009), 195–239. MR2506750, Zbl:1221.57039, arXiv:math/0605249v3, doi:10.1007/s11511-009-0036-9. 8.5*.
[Cocycles]	Alexander Kahle, Dmitri Pavlov. Geometric cocycles for generalized differential cohomology theories. Manuscript in preparation. 3.11.
[CWFAHT]	Daniel S. Freed, Michael J. Hopkins. Chern–Weil forms and abstract homotopy theory. Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society 50:3 (2013), 431–468. MR3049871, Zbl:1281.58001, arXiv:1301.5959v3, doi:10.1090/s0273–0979–2013–01415–0. 1.11*, 1.11*, 5.0*.
[deRham]	André Weil. Sur les théorèmes de de Rham. Commentarii Mathematici Helvetici 26 (1952), 119–145. MR0050280, Zbl:0047.16702, doi:10.1007/bf02564296. 1.5*.
[Descent]	Daniel Berwick-Evans, Pedro Boavida de Brito, Dmitri Pavlov. Classifying spaces of homotopy sheaves. Manuscript in preparation. A.0*.
[DiffSpec]	Ulrich Bunke, Thomas Nikolaus, Michael Völkl. Differential cohomology theories as sheaves of spectra. Journal of Homotopy and Related Structures 11:1 (2014), 1–66. MR3462099, arXiv:1311.3188v1, doi:10.1007/s40062–014–0092–5. I.4, 13.4.
[DiffTop]	Morris W. Hirsch. Differential topology. Graduate Texts in Mathematics 33 (1976). MR0448362, Zbl:0121.18004, doi:10.1007/978-1-4684-9449-5, http://libgen.io/get.php?md5=51821E8E627F9206A6EB12332DA2CB20. 9.13*.
[DSM]	David I. Spivak. Derived smooth manifolds. Duke Mathematical Journal 153:1 (2010), 55–128. MR2641940, Zbl:05717812, arXiv:0810.5174v3, doi:10.1215/00127094–2010–021. 8.1*, 8.3*.
[EDT]	James R. Munkres. Elementary Differential Topology. Annals of Mathematics Studies 54 (1966). MR0198479, Zbl:0161.20201, http://libgen.io/get.php?md5=1C8765C77534AE48599C122094F2FF92. 9.8.
[Elliptic]	Stephan Stolz, Peter Teichner. What is an elliptic object? London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series 308 (2004), 247–343. MR2079378, Zbl:1107.55004, doi:10.1017/cbo9780511526398.013. 7.3*.
[ExtLoc] [Fact]	Dmitri Pavlov. Extended field theories are local. Manuscript in preparation. 7.3 [*] . Owen Gwilliam and Dmitri Pavlov. Factorization algebras form a sheaf of infinity-categories.
[LaCt]	Manuscript in preparation. 7.1*.

[GenPos]	Jerome Dancis. General position maps for topological manifolds in the 2/3rds range. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society 216 (1976), 249–266. MR0391098, Zbl:0314.57004. doi:10.2307/1997697. 12.1*.
[HA]	Jacob Lurie Higher algebra September 14 2014
[]	http://math.harvard.edu/~lurie/papers/higheralgebra.pdf. 13.0^* , 13.0^* , 13.0^* , 13.0^* , 13.0^* , 13.0^* .
[HTT]	Jacob Lurie. Higher topos theory. Annals of Mathematics Studies 170 (2009). MR2522659, Zbl:1175.18001, arXiv:math/0608040v4, doi:10.1515/9781400830558. 13.0*.
[HCTM]	Matthias Kreck, Wilhelm Singhof. Homology and cohomology theories on manifolds. Münster Journal of Mathematics 3 (2010), 1–9. MR2775352, Zbl:1226.57035. I.0*.
[HoVar]	Jiří Rosický. On homotopy varieties. Advances in Mathematics 214 (2007), 525–550. MR2349711, Zbl:1126.55004, arXiv:math/0509655v2, doi:10.1016/j.aim.2007.02.011. Corrigendum to "On homotopy varieties". Advances in Mathematics 259 (2014), 841–842. MR3197673, Zbl:1287.55007, doi:10.1016/j.aim.2007.02.011. 13.0*.
[HWS]	Michael Weiss. Homology without simplices. November 8, 2014.
	$https://www.math.uni-muenster.de/u/mweis_02/lehre/TopologieWS13-14/allwoch_ws13.pdf. 2.1*.$
[InfAlgTh]	James Donald Cranch. Algebraic theories and $(\infty, 1)$ -categories. arXiv:1011.3243v1. 3.7*, 3.17*, 3.18.
[LeftFib]	Gijs Heuts, Ieke Moerdijk. Left fibrations and homotopy colimits. Mathematische Zeitschrift 279:3 (2015), 723-744. MR3318247, Zbl:1312.55015, arXiv:1308.0704v3, doi:10.1007/s00209-014-1390-7. I.5*.
[MIC]	Aaron Mazel-Gee. Model ∞ -categories I: some pleasant properties of the ∞ -category of simplicial spaces. arXiv:1412.8411v1. 3.5*, 11.1*.
[MultQ]	Gerd Laures, James E. McClure. Multiplicative properties of Quinn spectra. Forum Mathematicum 26:4 (2014), 1117–1185 MR3228927, Zbl:1311.55013, arXiv:0907.2367v2, doi:10.1515/forum-2011-0086. 8.4*.
[Mumford]	Ib Madsen, Michael Weiss. The stable moduli space of Riemann surfaces: Mumford's conjecture. Annals of Mathematics 165:3 (2007), 843–941. MR2335797, Zbl:1156.14021, arXiv:math/0212321v3, doi:10.4007/annals.2007.165.843. I.3.
[Principal]	Thomas Nikolaus, Urs Schreiber, Danny Stevenson. Principal ∞-bundles: general theory. Journal of Homotopy and Related Structures 10:4 (2014), 749–801. MR3423073, Zbl:06521492, arXiv:1207.0248v1, doi:10.1007/s40062-014-0083-6. 6.1*.
[SADDM]	Dennis Borisov, Justin Noel. Simplicial approach to derived differential manifolds. arXiv:1112.0033v1. 8.1*, 8.1*.
[SSEdRT]	Victor W. Guillemin, Shlomo Sternberg. Supersymmetry and equivariant de Rham theory. Springer (1999). MR1689252, Zbl:0934.55007, doi:10.1007/978-3-662-03992-2, http://libgen.io/get.php?md5=752F2FD9B965B8F4AE3DBB5E097AAA32. 1.11*.
[SUSYFT]	Stephan Stolz, Peter Teichner. Supersymmetric field theories and generalized cohomology. Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics 83 (2011), 279–340. MR2742432, Zbl:1257.55003, arXiv:1108.0189v1, doi:10.1090/pspum/083/2742432. 7.6*.
[TFT]	Jacob Lurie On the classification of topological field theories. Current Developments in Mathematics 2008, 129–280. MR2555928, Zbl:1180.81122, arXiv:0905.0465v1, doi:10.4310/cdm.2008.v2008.n1.a3. 8.5*.
[TMF]	Michael J. Hopkins, Haynes R. Miller. Elliptic curves and stable homotopy I. Mathematical Surveys and Monographs 201 (2014), 209–260. MR3328535, Zbl:1328.55008, doi:10.1090/surv/201/14. 7.6*.
[TRN] [WESP]	Robert D. Edwards. Topological regular neighborhoods. arXiv:0904.4665v1. 12.1*. Daniel Dugger, Daniel C. Isaksen. Weak equivalences of simplicial presheaves. Contemporary Mathematics 346 (2004), 97–113. MR2066498, Zbl:1066.18009, arXiv:math/0205025v1, doi:10.1090/conm/346/06292. 11.0*.